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A Word From the WordWeaver                                                      
--------------------------                                                      
                                                                                
The following series concerning Comet Elenin was actually                       
begun on September 16, 2011. In order to retain a high level                    
of relevance, it was my intention to complete it and release                    
it prior to Comet Elenin's closest orbital approach to the                      
Earth, which actually occurred on October 16, 2011. However,                    
due to other important writing projects which I wanted to                       
complete and release at that particular time, the publication                   
of this series was delayed. Time passed, and I worked on even                   
more projects, which pushed this series even further back on                    
the shelf.                                                                      
                                                                                
Well, here it is a year and eight months later, and I am                        
finally getting this series out the door. While some of the                     
astronomical information which is contained in this series                      
is now outdated, being as Comet Elenin passed by the Earth                      
so long ago, nevertheless, I decided to complete this series                    
anyway, and release it, because it contains some important                      
lessons which some people need to read, and take heed to;                       
particularly other Christians who either promote this kind                      
of nonsense themselves, or else who become deceived by the                      
same.                                                                           
                                                                                
The WordWeaver                                                                  
                                                                                
                                                                                
Astronomical Facts Regarding Comet Elenin                                       
-----------------------------------------                                       
                                                                                
Within the global astronomical community, it is known by the                    
scientific name of Comet C/2010 X1. However, most people will                   
recognize it by the popular name of Comet Elenin. Discovered                    
by Russian amateur astronomer Leonid Elenin on December 10,                     
2010, this long-period comet, which according to astronomers                    



has a heliocentric orbital period of 600,000 years, possessed                   
a nucleus which was approximately three to four kilometers in                   
diameter. However, as it approached the Sun, its coma -- or                     
outer dust shell -- grew to eventually cover a region of                        
space several hundred kilometers in diameter. Despite this                      
fact, it was too faint to be see with the naked eye, and                        
remained so, even during its closest approach to the Earth,                     
which occurred on October 16, 2011. I will share more about                     
this point in a moment.                                                         
                                                                                
Comet Elenin made its closest approach to the Sun -- which is                   
referred to as its perihelion -- on September 10, 2011 at a                     
distance of 0.4824 AU. This was about 72,170,000 kilometers,                    
or 44,840,000 miles. At its closest approach to the Earth on                    
October 16, 2011, it was 0.2338 AU -- or about 34,980,000                       
kilometers / 21,730,000 miles from our planet. This distance                    
placed Comet Elenin slightly closer to us than the planet                       
Venus. At that time, Comet Elenin sped through the depths of                    
Space at an amazing 86,000 kilometers per hour.                                 
                                                                                
As a result of being bombarded by a CME -- or Coronal Mass                      
Ejection -- emanating from the Sun on August 19, 2011, along                    
with another comet named C/1999 S4, Comet Elenin began to                       
disintegrate. In fact, if you visit the following web page,                     
and scroll down a little bit from the top to August 19, 2011,                   
you will see how Comet Elenin began to lose its steam -- as                     
well as its brightness -- following its encounter with the                      
Coronal Mass Ejection on that date. Please be advised that                      
depending upon when you read this series, the images at the                     
following URL may possibly no longer be at your disposal. As                    
of today -- May 15, 2013 -- they are still available there:                     
                                                                                
http://www.aerith.net/comet/catalog/2010X1/pictures.html                        
                                                                                
The rate of disintegration of Comet Elenin was such, that by                    
the beginning of November 2011, not only was the comet not                      
visible to the naked eye, but neither was it observable by                      
any of the large ground-based telescopes, such as Hawaii's                      
two-meter Faulkes Telescope North. In short, Comet Elenin                       
totally wimped out when it encountered the powerful forces of                   
the solar orb, and became a no-show.                                            
                                                                                
If you are reading this series on our website, below you                        
will find a java-based animation from NASA's Jet Propulsion                     
Laboratory which shows Elenin's orbit as it passed through                      
our Solar System. Simply click on the various buttons in                        
order to see where Elenin will be located on any particular                     
date. Click on the "Date" button to set the date where you                      
want the animation to start. Click on the ">>" button to see                    
a forward animation from that date. Click on the ">" button                     
to advance one day at a time.                                                   
                                                                                
[Comet Elenin Orbit Animation Here]                                             
                                                                                
What I have just shared with you are some of the scientific                     
facts regarding Comet Elenin, as dry and as boring as they                      
may seem to some of you. However, as many of you will know,                     
in the wild online world of rumors and conspiracy theories,                     
real world facts are often ignored, and even overshadowed by                    
more exciting personal conjectures and speculations which,                      
while they may possibly include small amounts of accurate                       
scientific information, are more often than not usually                         



quite divorced from reality.                                                    
                                                                                
Harold Camping and 2012 Mayan Long Calendar Madness                             
---------------------------------------------------                             
                                                                                
It shouldn't surprise you to know then that dire prophecies                     
and predictions concerning the arrival of Comet Elenin was                      
just one of so many crazy conspiracy theories which are so                      
often propagated on the World Wide Web by misguided people                      
who don't have a clue regarding what they are talking about.                    
It came on the heels of other online madness, such as Harold                    
Camping's wayward predictions regarding the supposed Return                     
of Jesus Christ and the end of the world. I amply discuss                       
Camping's predictions in the three-part series entitled "The                    
Misguided End of the World Predictions of Harold Camping".                      
                                                                                
Other recent online madness included the heavily promoted                       
Mayan long calendar and 2012 hype which, incidentally, made                     
a number of book authors and movie directors a lot of money.                    
For my personal views regarding the Mayan calendar and 2012                     
nonsense, please refer to my series entitled "2012: New Age                     
Deception and Psychobabble", as well as other articles and                      
series which I will list at the end of this current series.                     
                                                                                
While I was vaguely aware of the Comet Elenin "predictions",                    
and knew that I should investigate the subject further, and                     
then share my own findings with my readers, I intentionally                     
put off doing so, because I was relatively confident that I                     
knew exactly what I would discover once I did begin to delve                    
into the matter. Well, in retrospect, sadly, I wasn't wrong,                    
and it became necessary for me to expose more of this online                    
madness and deception which is polluting the minds of a lot                     
of people, both Christian and non-Christian alike.                              
                                                                                
Christ's Return and Jewish Feast Days                                           
-------------------------------------                                           
                                                                                
I finally dove into the Comet Elenin hype early in September                    
of 2011. Sadly, what motivated me to do so was the fact that                    
even some Christians had begun to promote the Comet Elenin                      
craze, and were bending over backwards to try to link it to                     
the Return of Jesus Christ, which they were convinced was                       
going to occur during the Fall season of that same year; that                   
is, 2011. Without going into a lot of detail here, one of the                   
reasons for this belief amongst a number of Christians, is                      
because they believe that Christ's Return is directly tied to                   
-- and in fact prophesied by -- a number of Jewish feast days                   
which occur in the Jewish month of Tishri. Tishri -- which is                   
a Babylonian name -- lasts from September to October on the                     
Gregorian Calendar. These feasts include the following:                         
                                                                                
1. Feast of Trumpets -- Also known as Rosh Hashanah. The                        
Jewish New Year which is celebrated on the 1st and 2nd days                     
of the Jewish month of Tishri.                                                  
                                                                                
2. Day of Atonement -- Also known as Yom Kippur. Occurs on                      
the 10th day of the Jewish month of Tishri. It is considered                    
the holiest and most solemn day of the Jewish year, and is                      
marked by atonement and repentance.                                             
                                                                                
3. Feast of Tabernacles -- Also known as Succoth, Sukkot or                     
Sukkoth. A seven-day feast which occurs on the 15th to the                      



21st days of the Jewish month of Tishri.                                        
                                                                                
If you would like to learn a little more about these various                    
Jewish feasts, please consider reading my three-part series                     
entitled "The Lamb of God Was a Goat". The tragedy here isn't                   
that these Christians are trying to link Christ's Return to                     
certain Jewish feast days -- because it is possible that they                   
are correct in doing so -- but rather in the fact that they                     
are trying to force God's Word to say what they have chosen                     
to believe, and are bending over backwards by even trying to                    
link Christ's Return to Comet Elenin; a Comet which has now                     
fizzled out and been a no-show.                                                 
                                                                                
Equally alarming to me at least, is the fact that some of                       
these people are making some very time-specific predictions,                    
which is a very dangerous practice to engage in. In my view,                    
doing this really amounts to credibility suicide, as I also                     
explain in my series concerning Harold Camping. Furthermore,                    
the Jewish month of Tishri in 2011 came and went, and it is                     
more than evident that Jesus Christ did not return, as per                      
their erroneous, misguided predictions.                                         
                                                                                
On a related note, as I explain in the twelve-part series                       
entitled "Elijah: Where Are the True Prophets of God", sadly,                   
these erroneous predictions by well known American Christian                    
leaders has continued up to our present time. For example,                      
Pastor Ronald Weinland of the Church of God, PKG in the state                   
of Ohio, USA predicted that Christ would return on the Feast                    
of Pentecost on May 27, 2012. When that failed to materialize,                  
he moved up the date to the Feast of Pentecost which falls on                   
May 19th of our current year. That is only five days away, and                  
I for one have no expectations. Meanwhile, Weinland currently                   
sits in a prison cell serving out a sentence for tax evasion.                   
                                                                                
Another wayward Christian leader who has embarrassed himself                    
recently is noted televangelist Jack Van Impe. He predicted                     
that the Rapture would occur in 2012, and that Christ would                     
return seven years later in 2019. OOPS . . . sorry Impe, but                    
there was no Rapture. You will find more false predictions                      
regarding Jesus Christ's Return in the aforementioned series.                   
                                                                                
"Comet Elenin Nibiru Planet X & The Day of The LORD" Video                      
----------------------------------------------------------                      
                                                                                
To continue, while it is not normally my habit to watch such                    
things, during early September of 2011 I downloaded a YouTube                   
video called "Comet Elenin Nibiru Planet X & The Day of The                     
LORD". This video was apparently made by a ministry called                      
"Seven Theory Ministries", which appears to be headed by an                     
individual named Scott McAllister. Wanting to give it a fair                    
chance, I watched the video in its entirety. In the video,                      
Scott goes to great length to add a Christian and Scriptural                    
bent to the predictions surrounding Comet Elenin, exactly as                    
I described a moment ago. It is really shameful.                                
                                                                                
For those of you who may choose to download the video -- that                   
is, if it is even still available -- I advise you to ask the                    
Lord to grant you a good dose of Spiritual Discernment, and                     
to watch any such presentations with a great deal of caution,                   
lest you become deceived, as Scott seems to be. If you doubt                    
that this is the case, then consider that near the beginning                    
of presentation, Scott foolishly states "This is probably the                   



most significant, most important prophetic teachings I've ever                  
done; and so I think by the time you see all what's entailed                    
in this, you may feel the same way." Those are his exact words                  
in the video.                                                                   
                                                                                
Well, I'm sorry to report that after watching Scott's video,                    
I definitely do not feel the same way as he does at all. In                     
fact, in my view, the way that Scott grabs information from                     
so many questionable and untrustworthy sources, and tries to                    
make it fit Bible prophecy, is downright dangerous. What is                     
so ironic about this, is that as he begins his presentation,                    
he mentions the necessity of cutting through all of the false                   
information that can be found on the Internet, and then turns                   
around and relies upon some of that very information in order                   
to present his case. Consider some of the sources that are                      
used in this deceptive video:                                                   
                                                                                
Hollywood Movies and "Deep Impact"                                              
----------------------------------                                              
                                                                                
Scott claims that powers of the occult control Hollywood,                       
and that they use natural catastrophe movies to foretell                        
actual future catastrophes on the Earth; not because they                       
really care about people, but rather to gloat about their                       
evil nature. Scott says "We tell the people what we are                         
going to do to them before time, knowing that they are                          
helpless to stop it. That's part of their religion."                            
                                                                                
As a Christian, I have no doubt that a lot of dark spiritual                    
forces influence what is produced in Hollywood; and I do view                   
Hollywood as a den of iniquity. Furthermore, I don't need to                    
be convinced of the fact that a very liberal spirit pervades                    
that place; and that many movies are produced which clearly                     
display animosity towards our Christian faith; or else they                     
purposely and falsely represent our faith by focusing on the                    
extreme elements of our faith in order to make all Christians                   
look bad, or at least appear ignorant and foolish. I have                       
even made some graphics regarding this topic for my Facebook                    
timeline, as some of you will already know. I in fact refer                     
to Hollywood as "unHolywood".                                                   
                                                                                
But my point is, I think that Scott is rather misguided here.                   
For example, in the 1998 movie "Deep Impact", the video makes                   
a point that the president is Black, just like Barack Obama.                    
The implication is that this supposedly proves that the movie                   
contains secret messages for those who have ears to hear. The                   
video also points out that the spaceship in "Deep Impact" is                    
called the "Messiah". Again, the not-so-subtle message that                     
the video creator is trying to get across, seems to be that                     
this is more proof that Christ will return during Elenin's                      
passage by the Earth. In fact, in his video, Scott makes the                    
Messiah line repeat several times in a row in order to drive                    
the point home.                                                                 
                                                                                
Supposedly, some of the Hollywood movie excerpts that Scott                     
shares in his video contain hidden messages concerning the                      
coming destruction which was supposed to result from Comet                      
Elenin's passage. For example, one reporter in "Deep Impact"                    
learns that the name Ellie really isn't a reference to the                      
president's lover, rather, it really means ELE, which stands                    
for "Extinction Level Event". Conspiracy theorists such as                      
Scott erroneously conclude that it is a future reference to                     



Comet Elenin.                                                                   
                                                                                
So please tell me; since when does God -- the great Creator                     
of the Universe -- have to rely upon movies coming out of                       
ungodly, antichrist Hollywood, in order to inform and warn                      
His children of things which are yet to come? Isn't that                        
what the Bible and true Prophets of God are supposed to be                      
for? If we have to rely upon Hollywood in order to discover                     
Biblical truth, we are seriously in trouble. I will return                      
to this issue later on in this series.                                          
                                                                                
Hopi and Zuni Endtime Prophecies                                                
--------------------------------                                                
                                                                                
Within the Hopi and Zuni belief system, there is a legend or                    
prophecy regarding the Red Kachina and the Blue Kachina. Upon                   
conducting some online research, I learned that kachinas are                    
spirit beings, or gods, in the Pueblo culture, which includes                   
both the Hopi and the Zuni Native American tribes. According                    
to the prophecies, these two spirit beings are supposed to                      
physically manifest themselves as a Red Star and a Blue Star.                   
The appearance of Comet Hale-Bopp in early 1997 -- which the                    
Hopi tribe refers to as "the twins" due to its double tail --                   
was supposed to have initiated a seven-year period of "final                    
opportunity to change our ways" before the arrival of the Red                   
Kachina.                                                                        
                                                                                
The Red Kachina -- who is called the Purifier, and who was                      
prophesied to bring the Day of Purification -- was to appear                    
seven years after Comet Hale-Bopp made its appearance in 1997.                  
The arrival of the Red Kachina -- which should have occurred                    
in 2004 according to the times given in the prophecy -- was                     
to have marked the beginning of a seven-year period of great                    
upheaval, suffering and change on the Earth. I imagine that                     
this can be compared to the Christian concept of a seven-year                   
Great Tribulation period, as opposed to those who embrace a                     
three and a half year Great Tribulation period.                                 
                                                                                
The Blue Star Kachina -- who is also called "Saquasohuh" or                     
"Nan Ga Sohu" -- on the other hand, is said to be benevolent.                   
It was supposed to arrive in order to usher in "the forever                     
cycle of the Fifth World". From my research, I was left a                       
little confused regarding whether the Blue Star Kachina was                     
supposed to arrive at the same time as the Red Star Kachina,                    
or perhaps some time after it; not that it really matters                       
at this point in time. Here is why I say this:                                  
                                                                                
According to my understanding, all of these events regarding                    
the Hopi prophecies were supposed to have concluded nine                        
years ago in 2004. Obviously, none of it has happened. We can                   
only conclude then that it is a failed, false prophecy. That                    
being the case, why would any Christian endeavor to connect                     
Christ's Return to it? Furthermore, since when does God have                    
to rely upon Native American false prophecies to inform and                     
warn His children of coming prophetic events?                                   
                                                                                
Sadly, that is exactly what Scott McAllister does. He claims                    
that because Comet Elenin is partially comprised of hydrogen                    
cyanide, it may turn blue, and thus fulfill the Hopi prophecy                   
regarding the Blue Star Kachina. At the video's one-hour mark,                  
Scott clearly says "Comet Elenin; I think might be that Blue                    
Kachina star . . . It's gonna light up like a lightbulb, and                    



it's gonna be a blue lightbulb . . . It will look as bright                     
as a second Sun." So not only does Scott appear to want to                      
believe that the Hopi prophecy is actually true, but he wants                   
his viewers to accept it too. Well, we know how that turned                     
out. Elenin not only did not turn blue, but it fizzled out so                   
that it wasn't even visible to the naked eye. As bright as a                    
second Sun? Sorry Scott, but you failed miserably.                              
                                                                                
In case you are wondering how Scott justified embracing a                       
pagan belief system such as the Hopi legend, in his video he                    
explains that both Satan and evil spirits know the future,                      
and can reveal it to their human followers. While what Scott                    
says regarding Satan and evil spirits knowing the future may                    
possibly be true -- I believe that there is some evidence in                    
the Scriptures to support this particular belief -- I still                     
have a serious problem with his overall position. Let me tell                   
you why this is so.                                                             
                                                                                
Scott states "So a false religion's prophecy, even though the                   
religion is false, doesn't necessarily mean that the prophecy                   
should be ignored." I find that claim a bit troubling. If we                    
know that a religion is false, how can we possibly have the                     
confidence that its prophecies are true, and not just one of                    
Satan's deceptions? Isn't Scott's attitude in fact a foolish                    
invitation to personal deception? Furthermore, his position                     
clearly contradicts verses such as the following, which warn                    
us to flee from the works of darkness. They don't advise us                     
to embrace them, accept them, and much less believe them, or                    
ask others to believe them as well:                                             
                                                                                
"Woe unto them that call evil good, and good evil; that put                     
darkness for light, and light for darkness; that put bitter                     
for sweet, and sweet for bitter!"                                               
Isaiah 5:20, KJV                                                                
                                                                                
"The night is far spent, the day is at hand: let us                             
therefore cast off the works of darkness, and let us put on                     
the armour of light."                                                           
Romans 13:12, KJV                                                               
                                                                                
"And have no fellowship with the unfruitful works of                            
darkness, but rather reprove them."                                             
Ephesians 5:11, KJV                                                             
                                                                                
"Be ye not unequally yoked together with unbelievers: for                       
what fellowship hath righteousness with unrighteousness? and                    
what communion hath light with darkness?"                                       
2 Corinthians 6:14, KJV                                                         
                                                                                
"For such are false apostles, deceitful workers,                                
transforming themselves into the apostles of Christ. And no                     
marvel; for Satan himself is transformed into an angel of                       
light. Therefore it is no great thing if his ministers also                     
be transformed as the ministers of righteousness; whose end                     
shall be according to their works."                                             
2 Corinthians 11:13-15, KJV                                                     
                                                                                
2012 and Mayan Long Calendar                                                    
----------------------------                                                    
                                                                                
Many of you reading this will already be familiar with the                      
Mayan long calendar and the December 21, 2012 psychobabble.                     



Please refer to my three-part series entitled "2012: New Age                    
Deception And Psychobabble" for my personal views concerning                    
this topic. Well, it seems that Scott McAllister didn't want                    
to wait until December 21, 2012, so he had to find a way to                     
make the Mayan calendar fit into his own personal theology,                     
which dictates that everything has to end in the Jewish month                   
of Tishri 2011, during the aforementioned Jewish feasts, and                    
not fourteen months later in 2012 as many people were led to                    
believe. Thanks to an individual named Carl Johan Calleman,                     
Scott was not disappointed.                                                     
                                                                                
In the video, Scott claims that Mr. Calleman is a world renown                  
expert when it comes to the Mayan calendar, which he has been                   
studying for twenty years. According to Calleman, December 21,                  
2012 was a fictitious date which was invented by the Illuminati                 
in order to confuse people and conceal the truth from them. He                  
claims that the actual date was really October 28, 2011 because                 
the Universal 9th Wave -- which is supposedly the final step                    
in the nine underworlds or cycles of Mayan awakening -- began                   
on March 9, 2011, and would end on October 28, 2011. How very                   
convenient this is for Scott McAllister. Sadly, I am reminded                   
of these verses:                                                                
                                                                                
"I also will choose their delusions, and will bring their                       
fears upon them; because when I called, none did answer; when                   
I spake, they did not hear: but they did evil before mine                       
eyes, and chose that in which I delighted not."                                 
Isaiah 66:4, KJV                                                                
                                                                                
". . . because they received not the love of the truth, that                    
they might be saved. And for this cause God shall send them                     
strong delusion, that they should believe a lie:"                               
2 Thessalonians 2:10b-11, KJV                                                   
                                                                                
Unless I've already passed on over to the Other Side without                    
realizing it, or am caught up in some kind of a dream state                     
that is so real that I cannot differentiate it from reality,                    
October 28, 2011 came and went, and I am currently positioned                   
here in front of my computer typing out this series. Excuse                     
my sarcasm, but I feel that it is justified in this case. In                    
case you are not aware of it, even the Prophet Elijah seemed                    
to yield to sarcasm and ridicule at times; as we can see by                     
his response to the four hundred and fifty false prophets of                    
Baal in the following verse:                                                    
                                                                                
"And it came to pass at noon, that Elijah mocked them, and                      
said, Cry aloud: for he is a god; either he is talking, or                      
he is pursuing, or he is in a journey, or peradventure he                       
sleepeth, and must be awaked."                                                  
1 Kings 18:27, KJV                                                              
                                                                                
I hope that you can perceive the foolishness of endeavoring                     
to associate 2012 and the Mayan long calendar nonsense with                     
the Return of Jesus Christ, and weren't deceived by the same,                   
as some people apparently were. At any rate, what we see here                   
is that one false prophet -- Scott McAllister -- relied upon                    
another false prophet -- Calleman -- to bolster his own false                   
predictions, and they both ended up falling into the ditch,                     
as in this verse:                                                               
                                                                                
"Let them alone: they be blind leaders of the blind. And if                     
the blind lead the blind, both shall fall into the ditch."                      



Matthew 15:14, KJV                                                              
                                                                                
Nancy Lieder, Zecharia Sitchin And Nibiru                                       
-----------------------------------------                                       
                                                                                
If you spend a lot of time online surfing the web, and if you                   
have an interest in the topic of aliens and UFO's, then you                     
are probably already familiar with all of the hype which has                    
surrounded alleged alien contactee Nancy Lieder's "ZetaTalk"                    
website absurdities concerning Planet X. I will be discussing                   
Lieder's folly more at length in the second part of this same                   
series.                                                                         
                                                                                
You are more than likely also familiar to some degree with                      
the controversial writings of now-deceased maverick author                      
and researcher Zecharia Sitchin, and his firm belief in the                     
existence of a giant, red planet, which he claimed was known                    
to both the ancient Babylonians and the Sumerians as Nibiru,                    
or Marduk. Sitchin widely promoted the belief in an advanced                    
alien race from Nibiru, based on his interpretation of some                     
ancient clay tablets which discuss the ancient gods who were                    
referred to as the Anunnaki.                                                    
                                                                                
On a side note, it does appear that the false god Marduk is                     
mentioned at least one time in the Old Testament of the King                    
James Version of the Bible. However, it is spelled slightly                     
different; that is, as "Merodach". In fact, one of the sons                     
and successors of Babylonian King Nebuchadnezzar appears to                     
have been named in honor of this false god. This king, whose                    
name was Evilmerodach, in fact freed Jewish king Jehoiachin                     
from prison. As I point out in other articles, Jehoiachin                       
had been taken prisoner to Babylon decades earlier by King                      
Nebuchadnezzar; as we see here:                                                 
                                                                                
"Declare ye among the nations, and publish, and set up a                        
standard; publish, and conceal not: say, Babylon is taken,                      
Bel is confounded, Merodach is broken in pieces; her idols                      
are confounded, her images are broken in pieces."                               
Jeremiah 50:2, KJV                                                              
                                                                                
"And it came to pass in the seven and thirtieth year of the                     
captivity of Jehoiachin king of Judah, in the twelfth month,                    
on the seven and twentieth day of the month, that                               
Evilmerodach king of Babylon in the year that he began to                       
reign did lift up the head of Jehoiachin king of Judah out                      
of prison;"                                                                     
2 Kings 25:27, KJV                                                              
                                                                                
"And it came to pass in the seven and thirtieth year of the                     
captivity of Jehoiachin king of Judah, in the twelfth month,                    
in the five and twentieth day of the month, that Evilmerodach                   
king of Babylon in the first year of his reign lifted up the                    
head of Jehoiachin king of Judah, and brought him forth out                     
of prison,"                                                                     
Jeremiah 52:31, KJV                                                             
                                                                                
Scott Claims Nibiru is Red Star Kachina                                         
---------------------------------------                                         
                                                                                
If you are not familiar with Zecharia Sitchin and the Nibiru                    
and Anunnaki controversy, please refer to my four-part series                   
entitled "The Nibiru, Planet X, Wormwood Controversy". At any                   



rate, having declared that Comet Elenin might possibly be the                   
Blue Star Kachina, in order to cement his misguided beliefs,                    
and convince his audience of the same, Scott obviously needed                   
a celestial object to represent the Red Star Kachina as well.                   
As it turns out, once again, New Age nonsense met his needs.                    
                                                                                
According to the video, Scott appears to believe that Nibiru                    
may in fact be the Red Star Kachina, and that the governments                   
and astronomers of the world are trying to conceal Nibiru's                     
approach. In other words, in typical Hollywood fashion, the                     
entire global community of astronomers and governments have                     
gotten together in a grand conspiracy to keep the truth from                    
us until it is too late. Of course, the usual reasoning that                    
is offered to explain this, is that if such knowledge were                      
to become public, it would result in chaos and panic. Thus,                     
governments and scientists choose instead to purposely keep                     
us in the dark until our sudden and unexpected demise. As                       
one continues to watch the video, it becomes apparent that                      
Scott apparently embraces this unfounded conspiracy theory.                     
                                                                                
Please go to part two for the continuation of this series.                      
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---------------------------------------                                         
                                                                                
So exactly how did Scott weave together his personal tapestry                   
of delusion? Thanks to the popular Google Earth program, it                     
wasn't too difficult. Similar to a number of other people who                   
have used the very same procedure before him, using the "Sky"                   
portion of the Google Earth app, in the video, Scott enters                     
the alleged sky coordinates for the planet Nibiru, which were                   



obtained from an image which he claims was taken by the South                   
Pole Telescope. Below you can see a copy of the image, which                    
I acquired online. You can clearly see the coordinates -- 5h                    
53m 27s, -6 10' 58 -- in the lower lefthand corner:                             
                                                                                
[Put South Pole Telescope image here]                                           
                                                                                
Scott claims -- based on information which he has obtained                      
from others -- that the large red blob that we see in this                      
image is Nibiru. He also vocally theorizes in his video that                    
the white orbs may possibly be some of Nibiru's moons. Not                      
willing to accept Scott's claims at face value, I undertook                     
my own online research. Allow me to share some of my findings                   
with you. I think once you have read everything that I have                     
discovered, you will become convinced that the Google Sky and                   
Nibiru craze is simply a stupid, poorly-executed rumor, which                   
has been perpetuated and propagated by gullible, naive people                   
who didn't take the time to properly research their sources.                    
                                                                                
South Pole Telescope and DSS Consortium                                         
---------------------------------------                                         
                                                                                
While it is not visible in this particular image, in other                      
images that I have seen online in certain videos, there is a                    
"Image © 2007 DSS Consortium" string located on the bottom                      
of the plate. At first glance, this appears to confirm the                      
claim that the image was taken in 2007 sometime after the                       
South Pole Telescope first went into operation. Concerning                      
the telescope itself, I discovered that it is a ten-meter,                      
wide-field, microwave/millimeter-wave Gregorian telescope                       
that is located high above sea level at the Amundsen-Scott                      
South Pole Station in Antarctica. But the question which we                     
need to ask ourselves is whether or not the alleged image of                    
Nibiru really originated at the SPT.                                            
                                                                                
While I cannot conclusively prove it one way or the other, I                    
do have some serious doubts about the SPT claim, and I will                     
tell you why. The "DSS" in the name stands for Digital Sky                      
Survey. From the information that I was able to find on the                     
Google Earth website, as well as on a few other sites, the                      
DSS Consortium appears to be an astronomy-based collective                      
which consists of The Space Telescope Science Institute, the                    
California Institute of Technology, the Royal Observatory,                      
in Edinburgh, Scotland, and the Australian Astronomical                         
Observatory. The telescopes which are used by these four                        
institutions are located in California and New South Wales,                     
Australia.                                                                      
                                                                                
Now here is the catch: I was unable to find any information                     
which even mentioned the South Pole Telescope in conjunction                    
with the DSS Consortium. Furthermore, according to Google's                     
own website, the images that are included in their Digitized                    
Sky Survey are based on photographic data that was obtained                     
using the Oschin Schmidt Telescope that's located on Palomar                    
Mountain in California, and the UK Schmidt Telescope that is                    
in New South Wales, Australia. While I suppose that one of                      
the aforementioned institutions may have possibly been given                    
access to the South Pole Telescope at some time, I honestly                     
don't see why that would be necessary, being as they already                    
have quite a few telescopes at their disposal.                                  
                                                                                
Doubts Regarding South Pole Telescope Image                                     



-------------------------------------------                                     
                                                                                
As I stated a moment ago, the Google Earth website states                       
that all of the images that are included in their Digitized                     
Sky Survey, are based on photographic data that was obtained                    
using the Oschin Schmidt Telescope that's located on Palomar                    
Mountain in California, and the UK Schmidt Telescope that is                    
in New South Wales, Australia. Following is an excerpt from                     
the Google Earth website:                                                       
                                                                                
----- Begin Quote -----                                                         
                                                                                
"The Digitized Sky Survey (DSS) was produced at the Space                       
Telescope Science Institute under U.S . Government grant NAG                    
W-2166. The images of these surveys are based on photographic                   
data obtained using the Oschin Schmidt Telescope on Palomar                     
Mountain and the UK Schmidt Telescope. The plates were                          
processed into the present digital form with the permission                     
of these institutions.                                                          
                                                                                
----- End Quote -----                                                           
                                                                                
Despite what Google itself states concerning the origin of                      
the many images that are included in Google Sky, it seems                       
that some people are so deluded, that they will continue to                     
promote their own erroneous beliefs no matter what. It should                   
not come as a surprise to us then that people such as Scott                     
McAllister -- and others -- continue to say in their videos                     
that the alleged image of Nibiru was taken by the South Pole                    
Telescope. That they say this really makes me wonder how much                   
in-depth research they conducted before making their videos.                    
                                                                                
To reiterate, in all of the videos that I have watched, and                     
in all of the online comments that I have read where this                       
Nibiru image is mentioned, the very same claim is made; yet                     
no one offers any proof whatsoever that the image was really                    
made using the South Pole Telescope. In short, they expect us                   
to believe them, just because they say so. I am sorry, but it                   
is my opinion that placing such blind faith in the words of                     
someone who we do not even know personally is a very foolish                    
practice.                                                                       
                                                                                
V. M. Rabolu: "Hercolubus or Red Planet"                                        
----------------------------------------                                        
                                                                                
As you can see, in the alleged image of Nibiru, the name                        
"Hercolubus" is printed next to the red blob; and next to                       
that is the name "Nibiru" in parentheses. I suspect that                        
many people who are not familiar with this issue, and who                       
are probably not astronomy buffs, will automatically assume                     
that Hercolubus is the designated scientific name for the                       
object in question. Let me make it clear to you that this                       
is most certainly not the case. In fact, neither Nibiru or                      
Hercolubus have anything to do with real astronomy. At this                     
point in our discussion, we are going to examine the recent                     
history of the name Hercolubus.                                                 
                                                                                
In 1999, now-deceased Columbian New Age author V. M. Rabolu                     
published a book entitled "Hercolubus or Red Planet". In it,                    
he promoted the idea that Barnard's Star is really a planet,                    
which was known to the ancients as Hercolubus. According to                     
Rabolu, Hercolubus was responsible for the destruction of                       



the mythical continent of Atlantis. Furthermore, Rabolu was                     
likewise convinced that Hercolubus will approach the Earth                      
again at some point in the future.                                              
                                                                                
Samael Aun Weor: "The End of the Kali Yuga"                                     
-------------------------------------------                                     
                                                                                
However, V. M. Rabolu -- whose real name was Joaquin Enrique                    
Amortegui Valbuena -- was not the first person to propose the                   
existence of a planet called Hercolubus. In fact, it is very                    
evident that he borrowed his ideas from fellow Columbian New                    
Age author -- and founder of the Universal Christian Gnostic                    
Movement -- Samael Aun Weor, who in the 1970's proposed that                    
Hercolubus was part of a distant solar system which revolves                    
around Barnard's Star. In a lecture he delivered in 1976 in                     
Guadalajara, Mexico, called "The End of the Kali Yuga", Weor                    
-- whose real name is Víctor Manuel Gómez Rodríguez -- talks                    
about how the Earth will experience a polar shift at the end                    
of the Age of Aquarius. According to Weor, this polar shift                     
will result in the submergence of our current continents, and                   
obviously, the destruction of most of mankind.                                  
                                                                                
Sinking of Mu / Lemuria and Atlantis                                            
------------------------------------                                            
                                                                                
However, in his lecture, Weor also points out that this cycle                   
of destruction will be accelerated due to the approach of the                   
planet Hercolubus. Following is an extract from his lecture,                    
translated into English, which I discovered on the Gnostic                      
Teachings website:                                                              
                                                                                
----- Begin Quote -----                                                         
                                                                                
Eventually, the poles will convert themselves into the                          
equator, and the equator into the poles. This will occur                        
when our solar system concludes its defined voyage around                       
the zodiacal belt.                                                              
                                                                                
Therefore, when the solar system arrives to the exact degree                    
of original departure, the continents of the planet Earth                       
will submerge themselves into the bottom of the ocean.                          
                                                                                
An unusual event is going to accelerate this process of                         
swift change to the axis of the planet Earth. I am referring                    
to the planet Hercolubus. This planet is six times bigger                       
than the planet Jupiter. The planet Hercolubus belongs to                       
the distant solar system of Tylo. The solar system of Tylo                      
is rapidly approaching our solar system, and Hercolubus is                      
rapidly approaching Earth.                                                      
                                                                                
Modern astronomers have before their sight the planet                           
Hercolubus, or, as it is known by modern science, the                           
Barnard star.                                                                   
                                                                                
This planet is a powerful giant that will pass through our                      
solar system at an angle. When this happens, the revolution                     
of the axis of the planet Earth will accelerate violently.                      
Then the final catastrophe will occur.                                          
                                                                                
Some scientists believe that they will be able to push this                     
monstrous planet away with nuclear explosions, but this will                    
be useless.  It will be impossible to push this tremendous                      



mass of a planet out of the way with mere nuclear bombs.                        
                                                                                
This same planet brought Atlantis to an end.  Before                            
Atlantis existed, it annihilated the existence of another                       
continent. We know very well that the continent of Mu or                        
Lemuria sank within the waters of the boisterous Pacific                        
Ocean after 10,000 years of earthquakes and incessant                           
volcanic eruptions.                                                             
                                                                                
When Hercolubus passed at an angle through our solar system                     
during the end of the Kali Yuga of the Atlantean continent,                     
then the universal flood occurred causing displacement of                       
all the seabeds. It was the end of Atlantis.                                    
                                                                                
Easter Island, off the coast of Chile, and Australia are                        
remnants of the Lemurian continent.  The Caribbean Islands                      
are remnants of Atlantis.                                                       
                                                                                
When Hercolubus once again passes through an angle of our                       
solar system, you can be absolutely sure that another great                     
catastrophe will occur. This indicates that the destruction                     
that is approaching is not the first, nor will it be the                        
last.                                                                           
                                                                                
----- End Quote -----                                                           
                                                                                
While Weor's claims will no doubt sound rather fantastical to                   
most of my readers -- gullible, naive New Agers aside -- the                    
problem is that back during that period in the 1970's, there                    
was certain misguided astronomical evidence which seemed to                     
support his claims.                                                             
                                                                                
Barnard's Star                                                                  
--------------                                                                  
                                                                                
Let me begin by sharing some information regarding Barnard's                    
Star. This information was garnered from different pages on                     
the Wikipedia website, as well as from a few other astronomy                    
and science-related websites.                                                   
                                                                                
[Insert Barnard's Star image and animation here]                                
                                                                                
Barnard's Star is a very low-mass, class M4, red dwarf star                     
that is located almost six light-years -- or over thirty-five                   
trillion miles -- from our planet in the constellation of                       
Ophiuchus, or the Snake-holder, as it is commonly known. It                     
is the fourth-closest known individual star to our Sun, after                   
the three components of the Alpha Centauri star system.                         
                                                                                
Project Daedalus                                                                
----------------                                                                
                                                                                
Due to its relative closeness to the Earth, as well as the                      
belief at that time that it might possibly host a number of                     
planets, Barnard's Star was considered as a potential target                    
for an unmanned interstellar spacecraft, which was going to                     
be designed by the British Interplanetary Society's Project                     
Daedalus study during the 1970's. According to the design                       
study, the spacecraft was expected to reach Barnard's Star                      
in forty-seven to fifty years, after achieving a speed over                     
several years of twelve per cent the speed of light. I was                      
unable to find information concerning exactly what happened                     



to the Daedalus Project. As far as I know, the spacecraft                       
was never built, but I cannot confirm this one way or the                       
other.                                                                          
                                                                                
Red Dwarf Stars                                                                 
---------------                                                                 
                                                                                
Concerning red dwarf stars, typically, such stars have a mass                   
which is forty per cent, or less, of our own Sun. As a result                   
of the relatively low temperatures in their cores, as well as                   
the fact that energy is generated at a slow rate, red dwarfs                    
emit very little light. In fact, the luminosity of even the                     
largest red dwarfs is only about ten per cent that of our own                   
Sun. In short, in astronomical terms, red dwarfs are small,                     
cool, dim stars. Because of this, no red dwarfs are visible                     
to the naked eye from the Earth. Astronomers believe that red                   
dwarfs constitute the vast majority of the stars in our own                     
Milky Way galaxy. Regarding Barnard's Star, it has an apparent                  
magnitude -- which is a measure of its brightness as seen by                    
an observer on Earth, normalized to the value it would have                     
in the absence of the atmosphere -- of approximately 9.54; so                   
again, it is not visible to the unaided eye.                                    
                                                                                
Peter van de Kamp's Theory                                                      
--------------------------                                                      
                                                                                
As I mentioned a moment ago, it was previously believed that                    
Barnard's Star might possibly host one or more planets. This                    
theory was particularly popular from about 1963 to 1973, and                    
resulted from Dutch astronomer Peter van de Kamp -- who was                     
the director of the Sproul Observatory at Swarthmore College                    
-- announcing that he had discovered a periodic wobble in the                   
motion of Barnard's Star. He attributed this stellar wobble                     
to the presence of one or more gas giant planets. Since that                    
time, Mr. van de Kamp's assertions have been refuted, and                       
attributed to human error; even though up until the time of                     
his death in 1995, van de Kamp himself never admitted to any                    
such error.                                                                     
                                                                                
Barnard's Star Poses No Threat to Earth                                         
---------------------------------------                                         
                                                                                
Be that as it may, it is plausible to assume that certain New                   
Age gurus -- such as Weor and Rabolu -- latched on to van de                    
Kamp's erroneous information, and began to disseminate their                    
false belief that Barnard's Star -- which they equated with                     
the mythical planet Hercolubus -- was on a crash course with                    
the Earth. According to the information I uncovered, while it                   
is indeed true that Barnard's Star is slowly approaching our                    
Solar System -- it is referred to as the "Runaway Star" -- it                   
will not make its closest approach to the Sun until about the                   
year 11,700 AD; so why the current hype? Why all of this New                    
Age sensationalism and nonsense?                                                
                                                                                
To set the record straight, at that distant time in 11,700                      
AD, Barnard's Star will be within about 3.8 light years of                      
our Sun. To put this figure into perspective, this distance                     
is only slightly closer than our closest stellar neighbor at                    
this current time; that is, Proxima Centauri. In short, based                   
upon this information, Barnard's Star poses no threat to our                    
planet; not now, or ever.                                                       
                                                                                



Strange Beliefs of Samael Aun Weor                                              
----------------------------------                                              
                                                                                
If there is one thing I can tell you, it is that Samael Aun                     
Weor was a seriously misguided loose cannon who twisted the                     
Scriptures to his own convenience. For example, in one part                     
of his 1976 lecture, he claims that God created people as                       
hermaphrodites. In other words, Adam and Eve -- who Weor                        
appears to believe were Lemurians -- had both sexual organs                     
in their bodies, and were thus able to procreate without                        
engaging in sex. Consider this wild quote from his lecture:                     
                                                                                
----- Begin Quote -----                                                         
                                                                                
The Lemurians were gigantic hermaphrodites. We can see their                    
representation in those sculptures which are in Tula, Mexico.                   
The Lemurians were oviparous.                                                   
                                                                                
The Children of the Second Sun reproduced themselves by                         
budding, but the Children of the Third Sun reproduced                           
themselves in an oviparous way.  It is clear that the                           
hermaphroditic body of Lemurians ovulated, and that the ovum                    
that escaped from their ovaries was already fecundated.                         
                                                                                
The Lemurians were male-female (hermaphrodites), as the Bible                   
states:                                                                         
                                                                                
    In the day that God created man, in the likeness of God                     
    made he him; Male and Female created he them, and blessed                   
    them and called their name Adam, in the day when they                       
    were created.  -Genesis 5:1-2                                               
                                                                                
Therefore, it is stated that within a determined period the                     
egg within the womb of the hermaphroditic Lemurian body was                     
open and a child was born from it.  This child was then                         
nourished from the breasts of the father-mother.                                
                                                                                
----- End Quote -----                                                           
                                                                                
I can only assume that Weor derives his misguided belief in                     
the Original Pair being hermaphrodites from the phrase "male                    
and female created he them"; but that is not what the verses                    
are saying by any means. Mr. Weor's problem was a problem of                    
perspective. Those verses are first addressing Adam as being                    
created male -- thus the phrase "made he him" -- and likewise                   
then stating that the Original Pair consisted of one male and                   
one female; and thus the phrase "male and female created he                     
them". In short, first we have a "him", followed by a "them".                   
                                                                                
Weor's New Age doctrines are filled with all kinds of weird                     
ideas, such as the above. For example, he also believed that                    
a race of miniature people -- similar to the Lilliputians --                    
existed in Bolivia, South America. Consider this quote that                     
is taken from the very same lecture:                                            
                                                                                
----- Begin Quote -----                                                         
                                                                                
The Nahuas stated that the Lemurians converted themselves                       
into birds. I can tell you as a testimony of this that in                       
Bolivia, South America, people discovered a small race of                       
what we would call Lilliputians.                                                
                                                                                



These Lilliputians were only 10 or 20 centimeters in stature,                   
tiny men and women who inhabited a small town. This town                        
resembled a toy town. These tiny beings disappeared one night                   
by placing themselves into the fourth dimension and                             
transporting themselves to another, safer place. They had to                    
escape, as they were afraid of becoming a public "freak"                        
show.                                                                           
                                                                                
Many people were trying to get into the place in order to see                   
these tiny beings before their escape, but now only the tiny                    
town remains very well guarded by the natives of that area.                     
Thus, this is how we understand that it is very true that the                   
Children of the Third Sun were converted into birds.                            
                                                                                
----- End Quote -----                                                           
                                                                                
Samael Aun Weor was familiar with the Bible, and he knew how                    
to quote from the Scriptures, but many of his interpretations                   
were really out in left field. This is precisely what makes                     
some of these false prophets and deceivers so dangerous. In                     
other words, a lot of naive, gullible people assume that just                   
because a person can quote verses from the Bible, they must                     
know what they are talking about, and they must be telling                      
the truth. My friends, be warned! It just isn't necessarily                     
so.                                                                             
                                                                                
Furthermore, Samael Aun Weor's concept of Salvation through                     
Jesus Christ is by no means the same as what most Christians                    
believe. Similar to many other New Age adherents, he embraced                   
a kind of christ consciousness type of belief system, which                     
is popular with so many misguided people today, including, I                    
might add, Oprah Winfrey.                                                       
                                                                                
While some of this information may seem silly and boring to                     
some of you, the reason why I am sharing it with you, is so                     
that you can recognize the dangerous doctrinal poison that                      
is being foisted upon an ignorant public by these deceivers                     
and false prophets. But the real tragedy is when people who                     
claim to be Christian preachers and teachers, rely upon this                    
very same nonsense, as a means to supposedly validate their                     
own claims regarding Christ's Return. I must wonder if Scott                    
McAllister even understands what he is really promoting when                    
he uses an image with the name Hercolubus on it. Does he know                   
the origin of this name?                                                        
                                                                                
Nancy Lieder, Zeta Reticuli and Planet X                                        
----------------------------------------                                        
                                                                                
In light of the previous information concerning the alleged                     
planet Hercolubus, should it really come as a surprise to us                    
that misguided and self-proclaimed alien contactee, Nancy                       
Lieder, would then attempt to use Weor's and Rabolu's ideas                     
to legitimize her own claims regarding the soon arrival of                      
the so-called Planet X? Now, let's be honest here. Anyone                       
who makes the preposterous claim that they are in telepathic                    
communication with gray aliens from the Zeta Reticuli binary                    
star system -- by means of a brain implant no less -- really                    
needs to have their head examined, literally. If you are not                    
familiar with the so-called gray aliens of Zeta Reticuli, I                     
encourage you to consider reading some of my other articles                     
which address the topic of aliens and UFO's.                                    
                                                                                



Planet X, Hercolubus and Nibiru Morph into One                                  
----------------------------------------------                                  
                                                                                
At this point in our discussion, it is important to point out                   
that over the years, it seems that what were originally seen                    
as being separate issues -- that is, Planet X, Hercolubus and                   
Nibiru -- have somehow morphed into one and the same object.                    
In other words, when New Age adherents, alien and UFO buffs,                    
and conspiracy theorists use one of these names, they appear                    
to be talking about the very same thing; that is, a large,                      
red planet -- either real or artificially fabricated -- which                   
is allegedly home to an ancient race of giants who are known                    
as the Anunnaki.                                                                
                                                                                
As I briefly stated in part one, the general belief is that                     
when this planet -- which is also referred to as Marduk --                      
makes its next pass near the Earth on its 3,600 year orbit,                     
it will bring great destruction to our planet; a catastrophe                    
which national governments and astronomers are supposedly                       
keeping hidden from us, in order to avoid panic.                                
                                                                                
Zecharia Sitchin Rejects Leider Claims                                          
--------------------------------------                                          
                                                                                
Not everyone has agreed to this forced amalgamation of terms.                   
In fact, Zecharia Sitchin -- who viewed himself as a serious                    
archeologist and scholar -- was quite opposed to the idea of                    
Nancy Leider's Zeta Reticuli fantasies being associated with                    
his work. Of course, it must also be noted that no serious                      
scholar has ever embraced Sitchin's claims of an ancient race                   
of alien astronauts from the planet Nibiru, or Marduk, who                      
the ancient Sumerians referred to as the Anunnaki. Partially                    
as a means of distancing his own beliefs from those of Nancy                    
Leider, in 2007, just a few years before his death, Zecharia                    
Sitchin published a book called "The End of Days: Armageddon                    
and Prophecies of the Return", in which he established the                      
date for Nibiru's last Earth passage as being in 556 BC.                        
                                                                                
"End of Days": Nibiru Won't Return Until 2900 AD                                
------------------------------------------------                                
                                                                                
On page 296 of his "The End of Days" book, Sitchin clearly                      
says "Either way, the next arrival of Nibiru is way in the                      
distant future." Sitchin then proceeds to clarify what he                       
means on pages 297-298, where he writes the following:                          
                                                                                
----- Begin Quote -----                                                         
                                                                                
One of the great mysteries in our solar system is the fact                      
that the planet Uranus literally lies on its side -- its                        
north-south axis faces the Sun horizontally instead of being                    
vertical to it. "Something" gave Uranus a "big whack"                           
sometime in its past, NASA's scientists said -- without                         
venturing to guess what the "something" was. I have often                       
wondered whether that "something" was also what caused the                      
huge mysterious "chevron" scar and an unexplained "ploughed"                    
feature that NASA's Voyager 2 found on Uranus's moon Miranda                    
in 1986 (Fig. 128) -- a moon that is different in numerous                      
ways from the other moons of Uranus. Could a celestial                          
collision with a passing Nibiru and its moons cause all                         
that?                                                                           
                                                                                



In recent years astronomers have ascertained that the outer                     
large planets have not stayed put where they were formed, but                   
have been drifting outward, away from the Sun. The studies                      
concluded that the shift has been most pronounced in the case                   
of Uranus and Neptune (see sketch, Fig. 129), and that can                      
explain why nothing happened out there for many Nibiru orbits                   
-- then suddenly something did. It is not implausible to                        
assume that on its "Deluge" orbit Nibiru encountered the                        
drifting Uranus, and one of Nibiru's moons struck Uranus,                       
tilting it on its side; it could even be that the strike                        
"weapon" was the enigmatic moon Miranda -- a moon of Nibiru                     
-- striking Uranus and ending up captured to orbit Uranus.                      
Such an occurrence would have affected the orbit of Nibiru,                     
slowing it down to about 3450 Earth-years rather than 3600,                     
and resulting in a post-Diluvial reappearance schedule of                       
circa 7450, circa 4000, and circa 550 b.c.e.                                    
                                                                                
If that is what had happened, it would explain the "early"                      
arrival of Nibiru in 556 b.c.e. -- and suggest that its next                    
arrival will be circa a.d. 2900. For those who associate the                    
prophesied cataclysmic events with the return of Nibiru --                      
"Planet X" to some -- the time is not at hand.                                  
                                                                                
----- End Quote -----                                                           
                                                                                
Clearly then, even if the planet Nibiru really does exist --                    
which I doubt -- according to Sitchin, it won't be zeroing in                   
again on our particular region of Space until about the year                    
2900 AD. Obviously, this totally invalidates the claim which                    
was made by Nancy Leider and other New Age adherents a few                      
years ago, in which they stated that Nibiru was -- or still                     
is -- fast approaching the Earth. It also negates the claims                    
which Scott McAllister has made in his "Comet Elenin Nibiru                     
Planet X and the Day of the LORD" video.                                        
                                                                                
Nancy Lieder's Planet X Folly                                                   
-----------------------------                                                   
                                                                                
In case you are not familiar with the story, it seems that                      
as with so many other online false prophets, misguided gurus                    
and deceptive peddlers of psychobabble we have seen in recent                   
decades, Nancy Lieder made the foolish mistake of embracing a                   
specific date for the arrival of Nibiru -- or Planet X if you                   
prefer -- that being March 2003. When that date came and went                   
and nothing happened, and Planet Earth was left intact, well,                   
you know the story. It seems that these deceivers always find                   
a way to justify their mistakes; at least in their own eyes.                    
                                                                                
In Nancy's case, she blamed it on her gray alien friends. She                   
claimed that those little tricksters had purposely given her                    
false information, which she now refers to as the "White Lie".                  
Why, of course they did! Shame on those Zeta Reticulans! Oh,                    
excuse my sarcasm. Needless-to-say, the number of people who                    
continue to follow Nancy's gray alien lunacies has diminished                   
in recent years. I also discuss Nancy Lieder's deceptions in                    
the four-part series entitled "The Nibiru Planet X Wormwood                     
Controversy" for those of you who may be interested in reading                  
it.                                                                             
                                                                                
Please go to part three for the continuation of this series.                    
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Astronomer Percival Lowell and Planet X                                         
---------------------------------------                                         
                                                                                
As I mention in the eight-part series "Alien Life, Extrasolar                   
Planets and Universal Atonement", as well as in "The Nibiru                     
Planet X Wormwood Controversy", it is also important to point                   
out that over one hundred years ago, the term "Planet X" was                    
actually associated with valid, astronomical research. More                     
specifically, astronomer Percival Lowell used it to describe                    
a hypothetical planet which he believed was responsible for                     
what he perceived as perturbations in the orbits of Uranus                      
and Neptune. Today, however, the astronomical community no                      
longer believes that Planet X even exists.                                      
                                                                                
Pluto Reclassified As Dwarf Planet / Plutoid                                    
--------------------------------------------                                    
                                                                                
[Place Pluto animation here]                                                    
                                                                                
Caption: This is a computer-generated map of the planet Pluto                   
which was created from still images which were taken by the                     
Hubble Space Telescope. This map is synthesized true colour,                    
and is among the highest resolutions possible with current                      
imaging technology.                                                             
                                                                                
Furthermore, if we take into consideration the fact that a                      
number of years ago, in the midst of a considerable amount of                   
controversy, the planet Pluto was demoted and reclassified by                   
the International Astronomical Union as a dwarf planet -- or                    
plutoid -- and is no longer considered the ninth planet, this                   
makes the term Planet X even more obsolete, at least for the                    
time being. Pluto's fate was sealed on July 29, 2005, with the                  
announcement of the discovery of a new Trans-Neptunian Object                   
which has approximately the same size as Pluto. This object is                  
now called Eris. Please refer to the aforementioned series for                  



additional information concerning Trans-Neptunian Objects and                   
the Kuiper Belt.                                                                
                                                                                
No Serious Astronomer Accepts Nibiru                                            
------------------------------------                                            
                                                                                
At this point, it must be clearly stated that there are no                      
serious astronomers who actually believe in the existence of                    
Hercolubus or Nibiru; at least there are none that I am aware                   
of. The reason why this point is important, is because even                     
if the "Nibiru" photograph was really taken by the South Pole                   
Observatory, it becomes evident that the names Hercolubus and                   
Nibiru were most certainly not added to the image by any of                     
the astronomers there. What does this imply? It suggests that                   
someone else must have added them, in order to promote their                    
own misguided beliefs regarding Hercolubus, or Nibiru. Was it                   
Scott McAllister, or someone else? Well, obviously, I simply                    
don't know. Regardless of who added the names to the image, I                   
can only view it as an intentional act of deception.                            
                                                                                
Scott McAllister's Delusions                                                    
----------------------------                                                    
                                                                                
As I stated in part one, despite the questionable origin of                     
the alleged South Pole Telescope image of Nibiru, Scott used                    
the coordinates on the image as a basis for launching into                      
his speculations regarding the so-called Blue Star Kachina                      
and Red Star Kachina in his "Comet Elenin Nibiru Planet X &                     
The Day of The LORD" video. If we consider the very shaky                       
foundation upon which Scott establishes his predictions, it                     
is really no surprise to me that he became so misguided and                     
deceived by all of this New Age nonsense; even to the point                     
that he viewed it as, in his words, "the most significant,                      
most important prophetic teachings I've ever done."                             
                                                                                
Even at this current time, I am still attempting to figure                      
out exactly what "prophetic teachings" are supposed to be                       
contained in Scott's video. I see nothing in it which, in my                    
opinion, contains any element of being a true prophecy from                     
God. All I see is satanic deception and delusion, a number                      
of false predictions, as well as a heavy dose of speculation                    
and personal theories. I see a man who desperately wanted to                    
convince us that Jesus Christ was going to return during the                    
Fall feasts of the Jewish month of Tishri, which obviously                      
did not happen in 2011, and which has not occurred since                        
then either.                                                                    
                                                                                
Google Sky Conspiracy and 53m 27s, -6 10' 58                                    
--------------------------------------------                                    
                                                                                
As we discussed in parts one and two of this series, based                      
on the coordinates that are found on a supposed photograph                      
of the planet Nibiru -- or Hercolubus, if you prefer -- that                    
was allegedly taken by the South Pole Telescope, similar to                     
other people before him, in his "Comet Elenin Nibiru Planet                     
X And The Day of The LORD" video, Scott McAllister proceeds to                  
use the "Sky" portion of the Google Earth program. It is at                     
this point that we will pick up our discussion from part one.                   
                                                                                
Upon entering the coordinates -- 53m 27s, -6 10' 58 -- into                     
Google Sky, everything appears fine at first, or is it? At                      
this point, just as other people have done, Scott zooms out                     



a bit, and we discover that part of the image is blocked out                    
by a large black vertical rectangle. If you are viewing this                    
article on the Endtime Prophecy Net website, you can see the                    
black rectangle in the image below. In order to prevent this                    
page from loading too slowly in your web browser, I am using                    
a reduced image here. But please don't worry, because I will                    
be providing a number of closeup images as we continue our                      
discussion, in order to totally refute the misguided claims                     
that are being made by Scott, and by other people just like                     
him.                                                                            
                                                                                
[Place black rectangle image here]                                              
                                                                                
The Cut-Off Star                                                                
----------------                                                                
                                                                                
Scott then attempts to convince his video audience that the                     
blacked-out rectangle is the result of a conspiracy by the                      
entire global astronomical community, as well as by national                    
governments, to conceal the presence of Nibiru in the image,                    
and to keep the truth from us -- regarding Nibiru wreaking                      
havoc on the Earth -- until it is too late. In order to fully                   
convince us of this supposed "fact", he calls our attention                     
to the bottom portion of the blacked-out rectangle, where we                    
can clearly see that a star is cut in half, leaving just the                    
lower half of its rays in view. In Scott's view, this cut-off                   
star is the so-called "smoking gun" which undeniably proves                     
that whatever is in that blacked-out rectangle, was purposely                   
concealed from us by someone somewhere. But is it really?                       
                                                                                
Being as this portion of the Google Sky image is important                      
to our discussion, below you can see an enlarged version of                     
the same. In addition to the cut-off star, I have also left                     
the coordinates that were automatically added by Google Sky                     
intact. This is so that you can determine exactly where the                     
53m 27s, -6 10' 58 position is located in the image. I have                     
also left the 2007 DSS Consortium copyright intact as well,                     
so that you can see that this image was made in 2007 by the                     
DSS Consortium:                                                                 
                                                                                
[Place cut-off star image here]                                                 
                                                                                
Image is Available But Hidden                                                   
-----------------------------                                                   
                                                                                
To further convince us that conspiratorial powers are at work                   
here, Scott proceeds to click on the little info icon that is                   
located in the lower portion of the blacked-out rectangle. The                  
reason why you cannot see the info icon in the above image is                   
because I turned off that feature in Google Sky so as to make                   
a clearer image without any unnecessary distractions. However,                  
upon clicking on the info icon, we see a short message which                    
states "this is the prove that the image is available but                       
hidden", as you can see by the enlarged image below:                            
                                                                                
[Place hidden image message graphic here]                                       
                                                                                
Amazingly, that is as far as Scott discusses the contents of                    
the dialog window. I believe that he has a motive for doing                     
so. You need to understand that his objective is to convince                    
us that what he is saying regarding the data purposely being                    
concealed is true; and showing his video viewers the "image                     



is available but hidden" text will accomplish that task. But                    
what about the rest of the contents of the dialog window?                       
Are we supposed to simply ignore that it is there? By his                       
silence, Scott seems to be suggesting this very thing.                          
                                                                                
"Click Here for the Post" Link                                                  
------------------------------                                                  
                                                                                
Even though it is right in front of our eyes, Scott makes                       
absolutely no attempt to tell his viewers that if they click                    
on the "Click here for the post" link that is located in the                    
same dialog, they will be taken to an online conversation                       
where the blacked-out area and the missing data is discussed                    
quite at length. Not only that, but the forum discussion in                     
fact informs us how and where we can find the data that is                      
missing from the Google Sky app. So the question that needs                     
to be asked is this: If Scott is sincerely interested in                        
preaching the truth to his viewers, then why didn't he make                     
any attempt to share that crucial bit of information with us,                   
or at least point us in the right direction?                                    
                                                                                
Why Didn't Scott Mention the Link?                                              
----------------------------------                                              
                                                                                
I can only arrive at a few possible conclusions. One is that                    
when Scott conducted his own research regarding Comet Elenin                    
and Nibiru, he was simply being lazy, and therefore did not                     
even bother to click on the link himself. Thus, he was not                      
aware of the fact that the answer which he sought for would                     
easily be found in that forum. Does this sound plausible and                    
acceptable to you?                                                              
                                                                                
Not to me. Human nature being what it is, it is difficult for                   
me to accept that this is what really happened. Scott was no                    
doubt aware that the link to the forum discussion was there.                    
It is obvious that he clicked on the info icon at least a few                   
times while he conducted his own research, as well as when he                   
made his video. Each time, that forum link stared him right                     
in the face and beckoned for his attention. So it is hard for                   
me to believe that during all those times that he stared at                     
that link, his curiosity never prompted him to click on it.                     
                                                                                
Discover the Truth no Matter What                                               
---------------------------------                                               
                                                                                
Unlike Scott, as I conducted my own research regarding Comet                    
Elenin and Nibiru, my primary interest was in obtaining the                     
truth; even if it meant that whatever information I found                       
might possibly contradict what I currently believe. My job                      
as a Christian writer and evangelist is not just to fill my                     
readers' heads with my personal theories and speculations.                      
It is to discover the truth, particularly Scriptural truth,                     
and then to share it with my readers. That means that I need                    
to travel down a lot of informational roads, in order to see                    
where they lead, and to determine if what they have to offer                    
is trustworthy and safe from a Christian perspective. It is                     
a given that I determine this by how much the information                       
agrees with -- or contradicts -- God's Word.                                    
                                                                                
Thus, when I saw the link to the forum in the dialog window,                    
I didn't hesitate to click on it. I wonder if Scott did the                     
same. If he did, then he is guilty of purposely withholding                     



information from his viewers which contradicts what he has                      
chosen to believe. He has purposely tried to manipulate our                     
beliefs, to conform to his own.                                                 
                                                                                
Our Job: Convince People of the Truth                                           
-------------------------------------                                           
                                                                                
Now, please don't get me wrong. As evangelists and ministers                    
of God's Word, that is exactly what we are supposed to do. We                   
are supposed to try to convince unsaved people of their sin;                    
of their need for a Savior; of the fact that Jesus Christ is                    
that Savior; and that through an act of repentance and belief,                  
they can be forgiven, and can become born-again recipients of                   
Salvation and Eternal Life. In short, we preachers need to be                   
good talkers and good writers. We need to be able to persuade                   
people of our Christian beliefs. That is in fact what I do in                   
every single article and series that I write. I am a salesman                   
for Jesus Christ and the Word of God. Of course, I don't mean                   
that in the sense of financially profiting from it. I mean in                   
the sense that it is my desire to convince people that God's                    
Word -- the Bible -- is absolutely trustworthy and true.                        
                                                                                
Preaching Guidelines and Bounds                                                 
-------------------------------                                                 
                                                                                
However, there are certain guidelines by which we must abide,                   
and certain bounds within which we must remain, as we conduct                   
our evangelistic tasks. Simply stated, as I point out in my                     
1997 article "Biblical Cafeteria, or the Whole Course?", we                     
cannot pick and choose what we want to believe in the Bible.                    
If I were to reject certain portions of God's Word, simply                      
because they don't agree with or even contradict my personal                    
theology, then I would be wrong. If I were to engage in this                    
very same practice as I go about teaching others, then it is                    
evident that I would be even more in error.                                     
                                                                                
I suspect that this is what Scott may be doing in his video.                    
I believe that the primary reason why he does not draw his                      
viewers' attention to the forum link that is included in the                    
dialog window, is because he realizes that they would find                      
information in the forum discussion that would challenge --                     
and in fact contradict -- what he is trying to convince his                     
viewers to believe concerning the blacked-out area and the                      
missing data in the Google Sky app. So exactly what is this                     
vital information, and why is Scott so afraid that people                       
might discover it? Read on and find out.                                        
                                                                                
There is No Conspiracy or Hidden Data                                           
-------------------------------------                                           
                                                                                
As I began to read the forum discussion, I learned that upon                    
discovering the blacked-out rectangle in the Google Sky app,                    
people were simply relying upon other astronomy programs and                    
websites to find the missing data. In fact, some posters even                   
went as far as to provide images in the message thread, so we                   
novices would not have to struggle with finding the data for                    
ourselves. If anything, what this proves is that, contrary to                   
what some conspiracy theorists and Nibiru/Hercolubus fanatics                   
have been promoting, there is no sinister plot or treacherous                   
conspiracy to keep us all in the dark until we meet our doom,                   
as Nibiru crashes into our planet, side swipes it, or whatever                  
conspiracy theorists have imagined. No data has been purposely                  



hidden from us. There is absolutely nothing threatening hidden                  
in that area of the sky.                                                        
                                                                                
The Google Sky program is simply missing the data for that                      
particular area of the sky for some reason. I do not know if                    
it is due to human error -- such as a programming mistake --                    
or if it's the result of data corruption, or if perhaps it is                   
related to some other problem. There were a few individuals                     
in the message thread who seemed to represent Google. Even                      
they openly admitted that their program still has a few bugs                    
that need to be worked out. Now, if there's anything remotely                   
suspicious about this, it is that according to the discussion                   
that I was reading, the data has been missing from the Google                   
Sky app since 2007; and apparently, no attempt has been made                    
to add it to the program since that time.                                       
                                                                                
Now, before you get all excited and exclaim "Uh-huh! There is                   
proof of a conspiracy!", let me tell you something. Space is                    
a very huge place. It has taken dedicated astronomers years                     
to image all of the objects that are included in the Digital                    
Sky Survey, and a great many of those objects have not even                     
been properly identified and classified yet. I don't remember                   
the exact figure now, but their work has also involved a huge                   
number of photographic plates which all had to be processed,                    
properly formatted, etc., in order to be used in the Google                     
Earth program. Given the obviously intricate process that has                   
been involved, I don't think that anyone should be surprised                    
to learn that error crept in somewhere along the way, so that                   
data is missing in that particular area of Space in the app.                    
                                                                                
Let me remind you again that, to my knowledge, that data is                     
only missing from the Google Earth program. I availed myself                    
of two other astronomy websites, as well as a downloaded app;                   
and the data that is missing in Google Earth is present in                      
all of the others.                                                              
                                                                                
SIMBAD: Recovering the Missing Data                                             
-----------------------------------                                             
                                                                                
It was through the aforementioned discussion forum that I was                   
led to the SIMBAD Astronomical Database. This online database                   
is located at the CDS -- Centre de Données astronomiques de                     
Strasbourg, or Astronomical Data Center of Strasbourg -- in                     
Strasbourg, France. You can freely access SIMBAD directly at                    
the following URL, and I encourage you to do so:                                
                                                                                
http://simbad.u-strasbg.fr/simbad/sim-fcoo                                      
                                                                                
Being as I am not an astronomer -- and therefore do not have                    
any experience with astronomical databases, or with how to                      
use sky coordinates with them -- I was disoriented at first.                    
However, sufficient help is offered on the website, so that                     
eventually, I figured out what I needed to do. There are                        
different methods and coordinate formats which can be used                      
to feed data into the system. When I enter the coordinates                      
5h 53m 27s, -6 10' 58 into the SIMBAD Database using the                        
Sexagesimal format with colons as field separators -- like                      
this 5:53:27-6:10:58 -- along with SIMBAD's default settings                    
-- (FK5, 2000, 2000), radius: 2 arcmin -- the thumbnail you                     
see below is displayed on the right side of the page:                           
                                                                                
[Place IRAS 05509-0612 thumbnail image here]                                    



                                                                                
However, if I click on the flash-powered "CDS Simplay" image                    
that is located in the "Plots and Images" section of the same                   
page, I am taken to a new page which displays the full image,                   
which you can see below. Please note that I have reduced the                    
image by about fifty per cent, as otherwise, it would take a                    
lot longer for this page to load due to the size of the file:                   
                                                                                
[Place IRAS 05509-0612 full image here]                                         
                                                                                
A table on the same page that's situated just below the above                   
image identifies three objects in the image, along with their                   
coordinates, type and other data. The top whitish-blue object                   
is a star that is identified as "HD 39592". This star has the                   
coordinates of 05 53 21.8535 -06 06 32.122. The whitish object                  
with orangish-yellow rays that is situated just about in the                    
center of the image is identified as an "IR Object"; that is,                   
an infrared object. It has an ID of IRAS 05509-0612. It has                     
the coordinates of 05 53 22.5 -06 12 12. Finally, the largest                   
object that is located in the bottom left area of the image --                  
which has the red and blue "halos" around it -- is identified                   
as a PulsV* type star with an ID of HD 39634. Its coordinates                   
are 05 53 34.6893.                                                              
                                                                                
As I said a moment ago, I am not an astronomer. As such, I                      
will not even pretend to understand all of the data that is                     
included on the page. However, because the coordinates in the                   
top left corner of the image change as you move your mouse                      
around, it was really easy for me to find the coordinates                       
that we are interested in; that is, the coordinates which are                   
found on the image that supposedly originated from the South                    
Pole Telescope, and which allegedly shows Nibiru, or the                        
planet Hercolubus, if you prefer. To refresh your memory,                       
those coordinates are 5h 53m 27s, -6 10' 58. I have added a                     
red square to the above image, so that you can see precisely                    
where the coordinates are located; that is, to the northwest                    
of the IR Object that you see in the middle of the image. The                   
coordinates are actually on the northwest side of the object                    
that is contained in the red square.                                            
                                                                                
In other words, what you are actually seeing in the previous                    
image, is the very same area of Space that is displayed as                      
a black rectangle in the Google Earth program. For those of                     
you who may be Doubting Thomases -- simply because you want                     
to believe that there is a dark conspiracy in progress -- I                     
will now prove to you beyond a shadow of a doubt that this                      
is in fact the missing data from the Google Sky program.                        
                                                                                
Common sense dictates that if the Google Sky image, and the                     
SIMBAD image are displaying the same area of Space, or at                       
least part of the same area of Space, then both images must                     
contain common elements. As you can see below, this just so                     
happens to be case. The image on the left is the very same                      
image from the Google Earth program that I shared with you                      
above. I have simply cut out the lower portion in order to                      
concentrate on the part that is most revealing. The image on                    
the right is also the same image from SIMBAD that I shared                      
above. All I have done is drawn a large red square on it, in                    
order to roughly show you the part that is blacked out in the                   
image on the left. I didn't aim for perfection, but it is                       
close enough to make my point.                                                  
                                                                                



[Place Google Sky and SIMBAD images here]                                       
                                                                                
Google Sky and SIMBAD Comparison                                                
--------------------------------                                                
                                                                                
Let's make a few simple comparisons between the two images,                     
shall we?                                                                       
                                                                                
1. The coordinates at the top middle of the Google Sky image                    
on the left, are located just to the northwest of the object                    
that is enclosed in the small red square in the SIMBAD image                    
on the right. In other words, the coordinates are actually                      
inside of that small red square.                                                
                                                                                
2. The hidden star with the long ray that is cut off in the                     
lower left corner of the Google Sky image is the very same                      
star that we see in the lower left corner of the large red                      
square in the SIMBAD image on the right. We have already seen                   
that this star is a PulsV* type star identified as HD 39634.                    
                                                                                
3. It is easy to determine that in both of the above images,                    
the coordinates that were acquired from the alleged image of                    
Nibiru, are located at about the one o'clock position from                      
the aforementioned star that is in the lower left-hand                          
corner.                                                                         
                                                                                
4. If you carefully examine all of the star formations that                     
are located along the bottom edge of the blacked out area in                    
the Google Sky image on the left, and compare them to the                       
star formations that are located just below the bottom red                      
line in the SIMBAD image on the right, you will obviously                       
come to the conclusion that they are the very same stars. It                    
is impossible to dismiss this fact, unless one intentionally                    
wants to be deceived. If anyone reading this series is still                    
unable to see how they are the very same region of Space, I                     
will gladly email you copies of larger images from Google                       
Sky and SIMBAD, as well as an image where I actually overlay                    
the Google Earth image with the SIMBAD image, in order to                       
fill in the missing data. The celestial objects match up                        
perfectly.                                                                      
                                                                                
Clearly then, there is no secret data which has been hidden                     
from us by astronomers and national governments, in order to                    
purposely keep us in the dark until we are obliterated by a                     
fictitious planet named Nibiru -- or Hercolubus -- which is                     
supposedly in a 3,600 year orbit around the Sun. As we have                     
already discussed, even Zecharia Sitchin plainly stated that                    
according to his personal calculations, Nibiru is not due to                    
arrive in our vicinity for a very long time; that is, if we                     
even accept Sitchin's theories regarding the existence of his                   
imaginary planet Nibiru, which I don't.                                         
                                                                                
New Set of Coordinates for Nibiru                                               
---------------------------------                                               
                                                                                
Well, believe it or not, but while one would think that this                    
strange story regarding world governments and astronomers all                   
colluding together in order to conceal the dangerous approach                   
of Nibiru from the unsuspecting citizens of the world would                     
slowly fizzle out once it had been revealed that there really                   
is no missing data in the photographic plates, this was not                     
the case. While I cannot remember now exactly how I acquired                    



the additional information, at some point I discovered that a                   
new set of coordinates was being offered for the position of                    
the mythical planet of Nibiru, or Hercolubus. In other words,                   
as naturally occurs with all celestial objects, due to the                      
passage of time, Nibiru had moved, and somehow a resourceful                    
person had apparently discovered where the planet killer was                    
now lurking; or at least so it was alleged.                                     
                                                                                
As one of my astronomer friends basically told me some time                     
later, some people are just so desperate to believe what they                   
want to believe, that they will continue to do so, even when                    
the actual facts contradict their belief, theory, or whatever                   
it is that they are promoting. At any rate, when I input the                    
alleged new coordinates for Nibiru -- 6h 09m 48s, 22 27 54 --                   
the SIMBAD database provides information for a star that is                     
identified as "HD 252532", as well as the resulting thumbnail                   
that you see below:                                                             
                                                                                
[Place HD 252532 thumbnail image here]                                          
                                                                                
When I follow the same procedure as described above and go to                   
the full image page for star HD 252532, below is the result.                    
Again, please note that I have reduced the image by about                       
fifty per cent, as otherwise, it would take a lot longer for                    
the page to load in your web browser due to the file size:                      
                                                                                
[Place HD 252532 full image here]                                               
                                                                                
In this image, HD 252532 is the bluish-white star that you see                  
right about in the center of the image. There are twelve stars                  
and two X-ray objects that are identified in this image. What                   
you will find interesting -- as do I -- is that the very large                  
dirty orange object that is located to the bottom right of                      
HD 252532 is not identified in the image. In fact, this same                    
object can be seen at this same coordinates in Google Sky,                      
as well as in the Aladin Sky Atlas program, or at the Aladin                    
Sky Atlas website, which you can access at the following URL.                   
It is also located in Strasbourg, France at this URL:                           
                                                                                
http://aladin.u-strasbg.fr/java/nph-aladin.pl                                   
                                                                                
According to conspiracy theorists, the large, dirty orange                      
object that we see in these images is supposedly the planet                     
Nibiru, or Hercolubus if you prefer. But is that really what                    
it is? Not being an astronomer myself, my next step was to                      
contact people who would know; that is, actual astronomers.                     
One individual who I contacted in November of 2011 has been                     
the director of the University of Guam Planetarium for about                    
twenty years now, so if anyone could help me to identify the                    
strange object, she would be the one. As you can see by her                     
combined responses below, while she was unable to provide me                    
with a definitive answer, she was inclined to believe that                      
the dirty orange object is merely some type of processing                       
error:                                                                          
                                                                                
----- Begin Quote -----                                                         
                                                                                
Thank you for the pictures. Although I am no nearer to                          
identifying it, I can certainly tell you what it looks like.                    
It looks like some kind of processing error. I'm assuming                       
that the image is digital from its inception and not from                       
film because if it were from film it would simply be a flaw                     



in the film.                                                                    
                                                                                
It hasn't been identified, I suspect because no one wants to                    
own up to the error that created it.                                            
                                                                                
The other thing it could easily be is a "planetary" nebula                      
(the aftermath of a stellar explosion). It has the circular                     
appearance with the dark hole in the middle that's                              
characteristic of many of them. You might want to go with                       
that explanation even if it's unidentified because it's easy                    
to believe. And lord knows, these people just HAVE to                           
believe in something!                                                           
                                                                                
----- End Quote -----                                                           
                                                                                
In addition to contacting the director of the University of                     
Guam Planetarium, in November of 2011 I also contacted the                      
project director of the Pittsburgh Planetarium, who in turn                     
contacted a number of other planetariums and astronomers. One                   
response I received during that time is the following:                          
                                                                                
----- Begin Quote -----                                                         
                                                                                
The blown-up images reeeeeallly look like a diffraction                         
artifact/lens flare-ish thing and the scope's 4-vane                            
secondary supports still are discernible in it.                                 
                                                                                
I'm thinking it's an optical-to digital plate-scanning                          
artifact of some kind . . .                                                     
                                                                                
It does _not_ impress me as being authentically part of the                     
star field.                                                                     
                                                                                
----- End Quote -----                                                           
                                                                                
So once again we see that the inclination is to believe that                    
the "object" is really not an actual object in the star field                   
whatsoever, but rather some kind of artifact that was created                   
while the plate was being processed. I will be honest and tell                  
you that the above quotes are the only relevant responses that                  
I received regarding my inquiries concerning the dirty orange                   
object. There were a few additional responses, but they didn't                  
contain anything useful that I could use in this series. For                    
whatever their reasons, I received no additional information                    
from any of the aforementioned individuals. It may be that they                 
just got too busy with their real work as astronomers and no                    
longer had time to address this issue. It could also be that                    
they simply became uncomfortable with discussing the issue. I                   
don't think that there are very many serious astronomers who                    
want to be associated with the Nibiru/Hercolubus fantasies.                     
                                                                                
Please go to part four for the continuation of this series.                     
                                                                                
                                                                                
Written by the WordWeaver                                                       
                                                                                
wordweaver777@gmail.com                                                         
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Deception, Misguided Teachers and False Prophets                                
------------------------------------------------                                
                                                                                
If -- as Scott McAllister and other wannabe prophets claim --                   
it was really the aim of astronomers and national governments                   
to conceal this astronomical data from the public, then in my                   
opinion, they did a very poor job of it. Why would they block                   
this information from the Google Sky program, but then not do                   
the very same thing with other astronomy apps and websites?                     
It just does not make any sense. Does anyone really believe                     
that the U.S. government is that sloppy? So again, people who                   
have been promoting these misguided beliefs -- such as Scott                    
McAllister -- are not only deceived themselves, but they are                    
deceiving other people as well, regardless of whether it is                     
intentional or not. Scott may be very well-meaning, but he is                   
still leading people astray with his misguided theories and                     
personal speculations. I am reminded of verses such as the                      
following:                                                                      
                                                                                
"But evil men and seducers shall wax worse and worse,                           
deceiving, and being deceived."                                                 
2 Timothy 3:13, KJV                                                             
                                                                                
"For the time will come when they will not endure sound                         
doctrine; but after their own lusts shall they heap to                          
themselves teachers, having itching ears;"                                      
2 Timothy 4:3, KJV                                                              
                                                                                
"But there were false prophets also among the people, even                      
as there shall be false teachers among you, who privily                         
shall bring in damnable heresies, even denying the Lord that                    
bought them, and bring upon themselves swift destruction."                      



2 Peter 2:1, KJV                                                                
                                                                                
"Beloved, believe not every spirit, but try the spirits                         
whether they are of God: because many false prophets are                        
gone out into the world."                                                       
1 John 4:1, KJV                                                                 
                                                                                
So to reiterate what I stated earlier, it appears that Scott                    
is intentionally providing only the information which will                      
support his theology, while ignoring or purposely omitting                      
the information which might expose its weaknesses. He wanted                    
so much to believe that the Lord was going to return during                     
the Jewish month of Tishri in 2011 when the aforementioned                      
Jewish feast days occur, that in his video he lines up his                      
evidence so that it all points to that event.                                   
                                                                                
If you actually take the time to watch the video, you will                      
quickly realize that while Scott attempts to appear neutral                     
and fair at the beginning of his presentation, by presenting                    
both sides of the issue -- that is, the government and the                      
scientific community's point of view, as well as the skeptics                   
point of view -- as the video progresses, he makes statements                   
to purposely try to discredit and cast doubt on what both the                   
government and scientists are saying regarding Comet Elenin.                    
Clearly, he has an agenda; and that agenda is to build the                      
suspense, and to prepare you for his final "revelation" near                    
the end of his presentation. We will discuss his "revelation"                   
a bit later.                                                                    
                                                                                
Passing the Blame When Predictions Fail                                         
---------------------------------------                                         
                                                                                
While Scott uses words like "maybe", "perhaps" and "potential"                  
in different parts of his video, my impression is that he only                  
uses those words as a way to protect himself, just in case he                   
turns out to be wrong; which, as now has become very obvious,                   
he most certainly was. He was embarrassingly wrong.                             
                                                                                
What some of these online false prophets tend to do when their                  
predictions fail, is to simply argue "Well, I was telling you                   
what someone else said. I was just sharing their information                    
with you." In other words, they try to pass the blame, as well                  
as their failure, on to someone else. However, throughout this                  
video, Scott makes some very clear statements regarding what                    
he personally expects to happen, insofar as Comet Elenin is                     
concerned. He is not quoting from someone else. He is telling                   
us what he thinks will happen. As such, being as those things                   
have not happened, we can hold him to his words. Scott cannot                   
blame someone else for his wayward predictions. He freely made                  
that video, and he freely passed along the false information,                   
even lending it his support.                                                    
                                                                                
Remove the Video From YouTube and the Web                                       
-----------------------------------------                                       
                                                                                
Personally, I think that the smartest thing he could possibly                   
do right now, is remove that video from his website, from the                   
YouTube website, and from wherever else his presentation can                    
be found. Sadly, it is already too late for any serious level                   
of damage control; because at the time that I first began to                    
work on this series in September of 2011, Scott's video had                     
already been viewed by almost one hundred thousand people on                    



the YouTube website alone. Who knows how many other people                      
have downloaded it, or else distributed it to other areas of                    
the Internet. In short, not only has Scott suffered a major                     
embarrassment because nothing occurred as he predicted, but                     
his foolish video has seriously harmed -- and continues to                      
harm -- our faith. Once again we Christians have become the                     
laughingstock of ungodly mockers and their ilk, as a result                     
of Scott's foolishness.                                                         
                                                                                
05-15-13 Update: While the video still seems to be available                    
on Scotts website on his videos page, I just discovered that                    
if you click on it in order to play it, instead of playing,                     
it simply says "This video is private". I tried half a dozen                    
other websites which had a copy of the video as well, and the                   
results were exactly the same: "This video is private". Oddly                   
enough, when I went to the YouTube website a few minutes ago                    
and searched for the video title, I did find it. However,                       
unlike the full-length version which is over an hour and a                      
half long, and more than a gigabyte in file size -- which is                    
what I have on my hard drive -- what I just found on YouTube                    
consists of seven smaller 15-minute segments. Whether or not                    
they are exactly the same as the version that I have, I don't                   
know, and I really don't have the time -- nor the interest --                   
to find out.                                                                    
                                                                                
Misguided Personal Speculations and Theories                                    
--------------------------------------------                                    
                                                                                
From beginning to end, Scott's presentation is simply full of                   
misguided personal speculation -- such as the supposed meaning                  
of the name "Elenin" -- while at the same time, offering very                   
limited Biblical fact. Yes, he does quote from the Scriptures,                  
but the way that he interprets some verses is totally wrong.                    
We have already seen how he attempted to incorporate the Hopi                   
legend regarding the Blue Star and the Red Star Kachinas into                   
his twisted theology. Allow me to give you another example.                     
                                                                                
Is Leonid Elenin a Fictitious Character?                                        
----------------------------------------                                        
                                                                                
According to some of the people who have been promoting this                    
Comet Elenin hype, the comet was not really named after an                      
amateur Russian astronomer named Leonid Elenin. Oh no; they                     
claim that Mr. Elenin is simply a fictitious character who                      
was dreamed up by who-knows-who.                                                
                                                                                
Tragically, even Scott seems to fall for this nonsense. For                     
example, near the beginning of his video, instead of saying                     
that Comet Elenin "was found by an amateur astronomer out of                    
Russia", he says that it "was allegedly found by an amateur                     
astronomer out of Russia." He offers no serious or reasonable                   
explanation to explain why he doubts this fact. A few minutes                   
later, he makes a similar statement concerning Leonid Elenin                    
where he again says "allegedly". Around the ten-minute mark,                    
Scott makes yet another attempt to discredit Leonid Elenin                      
when he mentions a video that appeared on the web. According                    
to Scott, it may not really be Elenin in the video.                             
                                                                                
So if we accept Scott's contentions and all of this nonsense,                   
not only did Leonid Elenin not discover the comet that bears                    
his name, but he does not even exist at all; at least so say                    
the conspiracy theorists.                                                       



                                                                                
ELE = Extinction Level Event?                                                   
-----------------------------                                                   
                                                                                
As I mentioned in part one of this series, based on certain                     
scenes that are seen in the Hollywood movie "Deep Impact",                      
Scott McAllister and a number of other misguided conspiracy                     
theorists began to promote the belief that the "Ele" in the                     
name "Elenin" should really be written in uppercase letters                     
-- ELE -- because in actuality, it signifies an "Extinction                     
Level Event"; that is, something akin to a major asteroid or                    
comet strike which would wipe out all life on the Planet                        
Earth.                                                                          
                                                                                
ELE + NIN = ELENIN?                                                             
-------------------                                                             
                                                                                
But they had a problem. "ELE" obviously does not spell the                      
full name "Elenin". Somehow, these "ingenious" people had to                    
append a few words to ELE -- or Extinction Level Event -- in                    
order to fully spell out the name "ELENIN". So, without even                    
offering us any kind of an explanation regarding why they did                   
this, they added the doom-filled phrase "Nibiru Is Nigh", or                    
"Nibiru Is Near" to it. Thus ELE + NIN = ELENIN. Presto! How                    
wonderful that we now know what "Elenin" really means! This                     
silliness is included in this video which was made by a man                     
who claims to hear from the Lord, and who wants his viewers                     
to believe that he has Spiritual Discernment. After all, as                     
he himself said at the beginning of the video, we need to                       
wade through the nonsense in order to arrive at the truth.                      
Sorry Scott, but it seems to me that you got stuck in the                       
middle of the stream of deception, and are still wading in                      
the muck yourself.                                                              
                                                                                
Another person's inventiveness took a different route. They                     
claim that NASA uses the acronym NIC -- or Notable Impact                       
Crater -- to signify a deep impact crater -- or NI Crater --                    
of an Extinction Level Event. For some strange reason which                     
is never explained to us -- should we really be surprised? --                   
this individual simply dropped the final letter "C", added a                    
final "N", and said that it stood for "Nemesis". In other                       
words, according to this individual, "ELENIN" actually stands                   
for "Extinction Level Event Notable Impact Nemesis" in the                      
constellation Leo.                                                              
                                                                                
Leonids Meteor Shower                                                           
---------------------                                                           
                                                                                
"Why the constellation Leo?" you may ask. Well, it turns out                    
that these "bright" conspiracy theorists claim that the name                    
Leonid -- which you will recall is the first name of the man                    
who discovered Comet Elenin -- really refers to a very famous                   
annual meteor shower. This meteor shower, which is associated                   
with the comet Tempel-Tuttle, radiates from the constellation                   
of Leo, and is thus referred to as the Leonids. This prolific                   
meteor shower peaks in the month of November. This scientific                   
fact has been used by conspiracy theorists such as Scott, to                    
try to validate their claims regarding Comet Elenin; because                    
at the time that I was completing the early version of this                     
series during the end of the first week of November 2011, the                   
Earth was passing through the remnants of Comet Elenin. Unless                  
I am mistaken, Comet Elenin arrived from the direction of the                   



constellation Leo. In short, these misguided doomsday sayers                    
were predicting vast destruction to the Earth as a result of                    
these facts.                                                                    
                                                                                
Thus, through a combination of imagination and inventiveness,                   
with a little bit of scientific fact thrown into the mix, we                    
arrive at a supposedly "logical" definition of what the name                    
"Leonid Elenin" really means. Let me remind you again that                      
this is the kind of foolish nonsense that Scott promotes in                     
his video, which he says may be his most important prophetic                    
teaching to date. Oh the deception!                                             
                                                                                
Trapped and Deceived by False Information                                       
-----------------------------------------                                       
                                                                                
As I said earlier, while Scott mentions how important it is                     
that we sift through all of the online nonsense in order to                     
hopefully arrive at the truth, it becomes evident just from                     
watching his "Comet Elenin Nibiru Planet X & The Day of The                     
LORD" video that he has become both entrapped and deceived                      
by the very same false information which he claims to shun.                     
Furthermore, as I have already stated, in order to validate                     
his own claims, from almost the very beginning of the video,                    
he makes a conscious effort to cast doubt upon some of the                      
scientific facts regarding Comet Elenin, which I have shared                    
with you in this series.                                                        
                                                                                
My Personal Skepticism                                                          
----------------------                                                          
                                                                                
Anyone who has read a sufficient amount of my work will know                    
that I am not the most trusting person in the world. This is                    
particularly the case when it concerns government figures, as                   
well as corporate entities, religious leaders, certain people                   
who are involved in the medical profession, lawyers, and of                     
course, much of the information that we find on the Internet.                   
If anything, I tend to be very skeptical and very doubtful                      
about a lot of things. I do not accept things at face value.                    
In the case of Bible Prophecy and doctrinal issues, people                      
have to convince me directly from the Scriptures, before I                      
will accept their particular point of view.                                     
                                                                                
Audience Manipulation and Failed Predictions                                    
--------------------------------------------                                    
                                                                                
However, sometimes facts are just facts, and we can't choose                    
to ignore them or try to cast doubt upon them just because                      
we do not like them, or because they conflict with what we                      
want to believe. In Scott's case, he purposely endeavored to                    
manipulate his audience into thinking the way that he thinks                    
from the very beginning of his video, by using such words as                    
"allegedly". Another way in which he endeavored to cultivate                    
an attitude of paranoia, fear and mistrust of government with                   
his audience was by revealing small pieces of controversial                     
information, as well as by showing short segments of videos                     
which were not even related to each other, and which he did                     
not even seek to explain. He made one prediction after the                      
other; all of which failed to come to pass. Consider the                        
following points:                                                               
                                                                                
1. He mentioned Operation Paper Clip and how Nazi scientists                    
were brought to the United States in order to work for the                      



American rocket program. How this ties into Comet Elenin is                     
beyond me. I can only theorize that perhaps he was implying                     
that this same technology was now secretly being used to try                    
to devise a way to either blow up or divert Comet Elenin, or                    
perhaps even the fictional Nibiru itself, as we see in some                     
popular sci-fi catastrophe movies. We really do not know for                    
sure, because Scott does not say. He merely plants a subtle                     
suggestion.                                                                     
                                                                                
2. He mentioned how the Wise Infrared Space Telescope was                       
shut down in February of 2011 -- supposedly for no apparent                     
reason -- despite the wonderful discoveries which had been                      
made with it. In other words, the message that Scott seemed                     
to want to send to his audience with this comment was that                      
NASA must have something to hide. However, upon conducting                      
additional research for this series, what I discovered is                       
that by October of 2010, the hydrogen coolant that was used                     
in WISE had become depleted. Not only that, but the funding                     
from NASA which would have financed the proposed WISE "warm                     
mission" was not approved. As a result, WISE was extended                       
for only four more months for a program called NEOWISE; the                     
purpose of which was to search for asteroids and comets                         
close to Earth orbit, using the remaining post-cryogenic                        
detection capability of WISE.                                                   
                                                                                
3. He shared a portion of a NASA video which encourages NASA                    
employees and their families to work on a Family Preparedness                   
plan in the case of some unforeseen disaster. Scott's obvious                   
intention with this scare tactic was to send the message that                   
the US government was fully aware of an impending disaster as                   
a result of Comet Elenin's approach to the Earth, and was thus                  
warning its people to prepare for it.                                           
                                                                                
4. He showed a Whitehouse letter regarding Near Earth Objects                   
-- or NEO's -- again with no explanation regarding why he was                   
even showing it. I suppose it was meant to serve as another                     
scare tactic, and to indirectly state that the US government                    
really knew what was going on, even if the regular citizenry                    
did not know.                                                                   
                                                                                
5. He noted that the coordinates which were associated with                     
Comet Elenin point to an area that is located off the coast                     
of Kamchatka, Russia. I have no idea what he was trying to                      
say with this one, unless he was trying to suggest that this                    
was the spot where Elenin would strike the Earth. Who knows.                    
                                                                                
6. Using the java animation that I included in part one, he                     
attempted to correlate recent strong earthquakes dates with                     
Comet Elenin's orbital location and planetary alignments. He                    
claimed that the earthquakes were occurring due to reactions                    
between the Sun and the comet, and also because of Elenin's                     
hydrogen cyanide composition. Considering how small Elenin                      
was, and its great distance from the Sun and the Earth at the                   
time that these earthquakes occurred, it was really ludicrous                   
to suggest that it played a direct role in causing any of the                   
earthquakes. Thus, he theorized that the main culprits were                     
the planetary alignments. However, apparently, he failed to                     
take into considerations the millions of miles which separate                   
the planets, which would have mitigated any possible effect                     
from such alignments.                                                           
                                                                                
7. He claimed that by purposely downplaying the effects that                    



Comet Elenin was having on the Earth, NASA was intentionally                    
being deceptive. Furthermore, Scott claimed that contrary to                    
what NASA was saying, Elenin must be a lot larger than three                    
or four kilometers in diameter, in order to have the effects                    
on the Earth that he believed it was having. In fact, he then                   
proceeded to mention that some people were convinced that the                   
comet was actually larger than the planet Jupiter. According                    
to Scott, as a result, the Earth would experience three days                    
of darkness on September 26, 2011 when Elenin blocked out the                   
Sun due to its large size. Obviously, it did not happen.                        
                                                                                
8. He claimed that from November 2nd to November 7th of 2011,                   
the Earth would be bombarded with Space debris because Comet                    
Elenin supposedly picked up a lot of asteroids as it traveled                   
through the Asteroid Belt. He claimed that "It's going to look                  
like the stars are falling out of the heavens." Obviously, it                   
never happened.                                                                 
                                                                                
9. He claimed that the Earth might experience catastrophic                      
earthquakes measuring 12 to 15 on the Richter Scale on                          
November 7, 2011, when the Earth was aligned between Comet                      
Elenin and the Sun. Again, it never happened.                                   
                                                                                
Even before the video was over, it was easy to determine                        
that the man was seriously misguided. For example, one set                      
of dates which he highlighted for something major possibly                      
happening was September 5-6, 2011. Nothing ever happened.                       
That alone should have been a red flag for many Christians.                     
He also claimed that in fulfillment of the Hopi prophecy, on                    
September 11, 2011, Elenin might brighten up like a second                      
Sun and appear with a blue tinge. Again, it did not happen,                     
which was a second red flag for other Christians. In talking                    
about the alignment of the Sun, Comet Elenin and the Earth                      
on September 26, 2011, Scott said "That's going to be very                      
catastrophic." There was nothing catastrophic about the day                     
whatsoever. That was a third red flag for anyone whose eyes                     
were open to the truth regarding this man.                                      
                                                                                
If anything can be said regarding Scott's predictions, it is                    
that they were catastrophic failures. That is the catastrophe                   
in this sad story of profound deception by a man who claimed                    
to be led by the Lord in his understanding, as well as in his                   
pronouncements on the video.                                                    
                                                                                
Scott's Grand Finale and Mighty Climax                                          
--------------------------------------                                          
                                                                                
As I mentioned earlier, throughout the video, Scott's agenda                    
appears to be to prepare his audience for a grand revelation                    
which he will reveal in the closing moments of the video. In                    
fact, he calls this alleged revelation "unbelievably amazing",                  
"incredibly amazing", "the grand finale" and "a mighty climax"                  
to his "lessons" in this video.                                                 
                                                                                
So exactly what has Scott been building the suspense towards?                   
After pointing to some verses in the Bible to demonstrate how                   
God set the constellations in the heavens to serve as signs                     
to humanity, explaining the importance of Jewish feast days,                    
and showing how Nibiru has supposedly passed through Gemini                     
and Leo, Scott focuses his audience's attention on Revelation                   
chapter twelve. As you may recall, this chapter describes a                     
woman clothed with the Sun, with the Moon under her feet, and                   



a crown of twelve stars on her head. This woman gives birth                     
to a child who is caught up to Heaven -- meaning Jesus -- and                   
then she is persecuted by the red dragon so that she is forced                  
to flee into the wilderness where she is protected.                             
                                                                                
Using several different astronomy programs, Scott then shows                    
how the orbits of the Sun, Moon, Venus, Saturn and Elenin all                   
pass through the constellation of Virgo at the same time. He                    
also mentions how the head of the constellation Virgo consists                  
of twelve main stars, just like the woman in Revelation. This                   
last point is debatable, because there are many faint stars in                  
Virgo, and different cultures associate different stars with                    
the constellation.                                                              
                                                                                
But Scott's primary "revelation" and grand finale -- which he                   
took an hour and a half to lead up to is the following. At the                  
same time that the tail of Comet Elenin is in Virgo's head --                   
which represents Revelation's twelve stars, according to Scott                  
-- she is clothed with the Sun -- because the Sun is located                    
in the upper portion of Virgo's body -- Venus is positioned in                  
her womb -- representing Jesus who is called the Morning Star                   
-- Saturn is also in her womb -- representing the dragon which                  
is ready to devour the child -- and the Moon is also situated                   
below Virgo's feet, just like in the Book of Revelation.                        
                                                                                
If you are wondering how Scott associated the planet Saturn                     
with the dragon, he relied upon a crossover between Roman and                   
Greek mythology. You see, the Greek equivalent of the Roman                     
god Saturn was Cronus, or Kronos. Just as Cronus supposedly                     
overthrew his own father, Uranus, Cronus was fearful that his                   
sons would try to overthrow him as well. Thus, Cronus would                     
devour the children which were born to him, just as the red                     
dragon was set to devour the Christ child in Revelation.                        
                                                                                
Feast of Trumpets and Misguided Predictions                                     
-------------------------------------------                                     
                                                                                
Aside from relying upon astronomy, ancient mythology, God's                     
Word and conspiracy theories to form his crazy speculation --                   
which he became convinced was his most significant prophetic                    
teaching to date, let's not forget -- Scott mentions the fact                   
that all of these celestial alignments in Virgo were to occur                   
during the two days of the Feast of Trumpets in September of                    
2011. As you will recall from part one, this was one of the                     
three feast days during which he came to believe Christ might                   
very well return. This is actually a common belief which has                    
been embraced by certain Christian Zionists, of which Scott                     
appears to be one.                                                              
                                                                                
In short, Scott became convinced -- and was trying to also                      
convince his audience -- that the events which are described                    
in Revelation chapter twelve, were actually being fulfilled                     
in the constellation of Virgo in September 2011. As a result,                   
he arrived at several "important" conclusions:                                  
                                                                                
1. Christ was going to return very soon (meaning the Feast                      
of Trumpets of 2011).                                                           
                                                                                
2. The Rapture would occur very soon as a result of Christ's                    
Return.                                                                         
                                                                                
3. The Great Tribulation would occur very soon. In his video,                   



Scott claims that this would be the result of occult forces                     
fulfilling their agenda, by initiating World War III in the                     
Middle East.                                                                    
                                                                                
Disappointing Anticlimax                                                        
------------------------                                                        
                                                                                
This then was Scott's supposed grand revelation which had him                   
walking on clouds. After watching the video for an hour and a                   
half, and then watching parts of it again and again so that I                   
could extract precise quotes and other information from it so                   
that I could include it in this series, rather than being met                   
with an "unbelievably amazing", "incredibly amazing", "grand                    
finale" and "a mighty climax", I encountered a disappointing                    
anticlimax. I suppose that I really shouldn't use the word                      
"disappointing", because after I realized how misguided the                     
man is, I had no positive expectations anyway. I just wanted                    
to see where he was going with it.                                              
                                                                                
The fact of the matter is that nothing that Scott teaches in                    
his video came to pass in a prophetic sense. There was really                   
nothing prophetic about it whatsoever. It amounted to a very                    
poor personal theory at best, which was haphazardly thrown                      
together using astronomy, mythology, conspiracy theory, parts                   
of the Bible, and personal conjecture. What Scott did is not                    
that much different from what false prophet Tom Horn did with                   
his "2012: Apollyon Rising" nonsense, which also failed to                      
come to pass. Scott's theory is no different from all of the                    
other failed predictions which have been made regarding Jesus'                  
Return by the likes of Joseph Smith, the Jehovah's Witnesses,                   
William Miller, Charles Taze Russell, Herbert W. Armstrong,                     
William Marrion Branham, David Brandt Berg, Harold Camping,                     
Jerry Falwell, Ronald Weinland, Jack Van Impe, and others who                   
have made similar false predictions.                                            
                                                                                
Please go to part five for the conclusion of this series.                       
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Warnings Regarding False Prophets                                               
---------------------------------                                               
                                                                                
As I point out in a number of other articles, the Bible is                      
filled with verses which warn us to watch out for deceptive                     
false prophets. In fact, it even advises us how we should                       
respond to false prophets. Basically, we are to ignore them                     
and not believe a word they say. Consider the following                         
verses:                                                                         
                                                                                
"But the prophet, which shall presume to speak a word in my                     
name, which I have not commanded him to speak, or that shall                    
speak in the name of other gods, even that prophet shall                        
die. And if thou say in thine heart, How shall we know the                      
word which the LORD hath not spoken? When a prophet speaketh                    
in the name of the LORD, if the thing follow not, nor come                      
to pass, that is the thing which the LORD hath not spoken,                      
but the prophet hath spoken it presumptuously: thou shalt                       
not be afraid of him."                                                          
Deuteronomy 18:20-22, KJV                                                       
                                                                                
"The prophets prophesy falsely, and the priests bear rule by                    
heir means; and my people love to have it so: and what will                     
ye do in the end thereof?"                                                      
Jeremiah 5:31, KJV                                                              
                                                                                
"For they prophesy falsely unto you in my name: I have not                      
sent them, saith the LORD."                                                     
Jeremiah 29:9, KJV                                                              
                                                                                
"Beware of false prophets, which come to you in sheep's                         
clothing, but inwardly they are ravening wolves. Ye shall                       
know them by their fruits. Do men gather grapes of thorns,                      
or figs of thistles? Even so every good tree bringeth forth                     
good fruit; but a corrupt tree bringeth forth evil fruit. A                     
good tree cannot bring forth evil fruit, neither can a                          
corrupt tree bring forth good fruit. Every tree that                            
bringeth not forth good fruit is hewn down, and cast into                       
the fire. Wherefore by their fruits ye shall know them."                        
Matthew 7:15-20, KJV                                                            
                                                                                
"And many false prophets shall rise, and shall deceive many                     
. . . For there shall arise false Christs, and false                            
prophets, and shall shew great signs and wonders; insomuch                      
that, if it were possible, they shall deceive the very                          
elect."                                                                         
Matthew 24:11, 24, KJV                                                          
                                                                                
"For false Christs and false prophets shall rise, and shall                     
shew signs and wonders, to seduce, if it were possible, even                    
the elect."                                                                     
Mark 13:22, KJV                                                                 
                                                                                
"For I know this, that after my departing shall grievous                        
wolves enter in among you, not sparing the flock. Also of                       
your own selves shall men arise, speaking perverse things, to                   



draw away disciples after them."                                                
Acts 20:29-30, KJV                                                              
                                                                                
"For such are false apostles, deceitful workers,                                
transforming themselves into the apostles of Christ. And no                     
marvel; for Satan himself is transformed into an angel of                       
light. Therefore it is no great thing if his ministers also                     
be transformed as the ministers of righteousness; whose end                     
shall be according to their works."                                             
2 Corinthians 11:13-15, KJV                                                     
                                                                                
Sincere But Deceived                                                            
--------------------                                                            
                                                                                
As I have already made sufficiently clear, the fact of the                      
matter is that people such as Scott who were promoting this                     
Comet Elenin nonsense, became very deceived and misguided,                      
just like Harold Camping and the other individuals who I                        
mentioned earlier in this series. While Scott and others are                    
probably well-meaning and truly love the Lord, and were no                      
doubt very sincere regarding their beliefs concerning the                       
prophetic importance of Comet Elenin, it does not change the                    
fact that they were still very wrong. There is no escape from                   
this basic truth. They became deceived.                                         
                                                                                
God-Inspired Prophecies Are Accurate                                            
------------------------------------                                            
                                                                                
While such people may become offended by my position, there                     
is simply no way that I will ever believe that they received                    
their information from God by way of His Holy Spirit. People                    
such as Scott may say "The Lord showed me this, and the Lord                    
showed me that", but I am not convinced of it. As Jesus says                    
in the previous verses that I shared with you, we will know                     
a true Prophet of God by their fruits. That means accurate                      
prophecies which come to pass precisely as they were given,                     
without room for error. That is why I am forced to conclude                     
that Scott's entire Elenin video was simply a fabrication of                    
his own mind and spirit. If his predictions were truly of the                   
Lord, then as the Prophet Ezekiel informs us, they would have                   
come to pass. Consider this verse:                                              
                                                                                
"And when this cometh to pass, (lo, it will come,) then                         
shall they know that a prophet hath been among them."                           
Ezekiel 33:33, KJV                                                              
                                                                                
False Prophecies Harm the Cause of Christ                                       
-----------------------------------------                                       
                                                                                
As I explain in the aforementioned series, as well as in the                    
series "Sorry . . . Jesus is Not Coming at Any Moment!", my                     
main concern is that rather than advance the Cause of Christ,                   
and the Message of Salvation, as with so many other false,                      
wannabe prophets who have appeared in our modern times, their                   
misguided pronouncements concerning Comet Elenin are going to                   
do the exact opposite. In other words, such false predictions                   
and misguided interpretations can only result in one thing;                     
and that is in even more people mocking our faith, hardening                    
their hearts, and becoming even more difficult to reach with                    
the Gospel of Salvation. With good reason the Apostle Peter                     
wrote the following in his second Epistle regarding wicked                      
scoffers:                                                                       



                                                                                
"Knowing this first, that there shall come in the last days                     
scoffers, walking after their own lusts, And saying, Where                      
is the promise of his coming? for since the fathers fell                        
asleep, all things continue as they were from the beginning                     
of the creation."                                                               
2 Peter 3:3-4, KJV                                                              
                                                                                
So as you can see, the end result is that as the false                          
prophecies increase and fail to come to pass, the more our                      
faith will suffer harm; because not only do we Christians                       
begin to look like gullible, naive fools who will believe                       
anything that happens to be uploaded to the Internet, but                       
non-believers begin to doubt every single word that we say,                     
including the all-important message of Salvation which we                       
try to share with them.                                                         
                                                                                
The Devil's Expendables                                                         
-----------------------                                                         
                                                                                
In fact, personally, I have come to suspect that the Devil                      
himself is behind this mischievous scheme to discredit us.                      
In other words, as I explain in the Harold Camping series, I                    
can't help but wonder if Satan purposely sets up these false                    
prophets through his deceptions, and then he humiliates them                    
when their misguided, false predictions fail to materialize.                    
Such people are Satan's expendables. He uses them, abuses                       
them, and then he just throws them away once they have been                     
discredited by the world. But Satan doesn't care, because he                    
has accomplished his purpose, which is to sow more seeds of                     
doubt in the Word of God, and in His true messengers.                           
                                                                                
War of Thoughts and Words and Battle of the Mind                                
------------------------------------------------                                
                                                                                
As I explain in other articles, it is indeed a war of words,                    
and of ideas and beliefs, and our mind is the battleground.                     
That is why God's Word instructs us to gird up the loins of                     
our mind, to put on the helmet of Salvation, to bring every                     
thought into captivity, and in fact to be renewed in our                        
minds, as we can determine by the following verses                              
                                                                                
"Wherefore gird up the loins of your mind, be sober, and                        
hope to the end for the grace that is to be brought unto you                    
at the revelation of Jesus Christ;"                                             
1 Peter 1:13, KJV                                                               
                                                                                
"And take the helmet of salvation, and the sword of the                         
Spirit, which is the word of God:"                                              
Ephesians 6:17, KJV                                                             
                                                                                
"Casting down imaginations, and every high thing that                           
exalteth itself against the knowledge of God, and bringing                      
into captivity every thought to the obedience of Christ;"                       
2 Corinthians 10:5, KJV                                                         
                                                                                
"And be not conformed to this world: but be ye transformed                      
by the renewing of your mind, that ye may prove what is that                    
good, and acceptable, and perfect, will of God."                                
Romans 12:2, KJV                                                                
                                                                                
In my view, Scott clearly did not do this. He allowed Satan                     



to come into his thoughts, and fill him with all kinds of                       
astronomical data, and mythological nonsense, which he then                     
endeavored to mix together with God's Word and his own ideas,                   
motivated by his personal desire for Christ's soon Return.                      
The end result of such sloppy exegesis -- or interpretation                     
of God's Word -- is that we not only have a growing list of                     
end-of-the-world false prophets who have appeared on the                        
world stage since our faith was born two millennia ago, but                     
we also have an increasing number of scoffers and mockers as                    
well, who feel totally justified in their rigid position.                       
                                                                                
Confusion for God's Sheep                                                       
-------------------------                                                       
                                                                                
Also of concern to me is how these false predictions and                        
misguided interpretations of God's Word can affect weaker                       
Christian brethren. In writing about the Gifts of Tongues                       
and the Interpretation of Tongues, in his first Epistle to                      
the Corinthians, the Apostle Paul wrote the following:                          
                                                                                
"For if the trumpet give an uncertain sound, who shall                          
prepare himself to the battle?"                                                 
1 Corinthians 14:8, KJV                                                         
                                                                                
In other words, these false predictions concerning Elenin --                    
or any other false prophecy for that matter -- can result in                    
uncertainty and confusion for God's sheep. Why? Because they                    
don't know who or what to believe, due to all of the nonsense                   
that is being published and promoted on the Internet by these                   
wayward and misguided prophets. In writing about the Gift of                    
Prophecy in the very same chapter, the Apostle Paul wrote the                   
following:                                                                      
                                                                                
"For God is not the author of confusion, but of peace, as in                    
all churches of the saints."                                                    
1 Corinthians 14:33, KJV                                                        
                                                                                
Well, tell me something. If our Heavenly Father is not the                      
author of confusion, then who is? To reiterate, these people                    
who make these wild claims regarding Comet Elenin, Nibiru,                      
2012 and the Mayan long calendar, and other such nonsense,                      
are not just making an uncertain sound as the Apostle Paul                      
writes in the previous verse. Rather, they are making false                     
sounds, and sounds which can only result in confusion and                       
uncertainty amongst God's sheep.                                                
                                                                                
Expose False Prophets and Rebuke Them                                           
-------------------------------------                                           
                                                                                
Considering how serious of an issue false prophecy really is                    
-- please note that false prophets in the Old Testament were                    
stoned to death -- when our brethren in the Lord make these                     
kinds of serious mistakes, it is very important that we don't                   
seek to justify or cover up their errors; particularly when                     
they can result in so much long-term damage to our faith. We                    
need to expose and rebuke them publicly, in the hope that                       
they will come to their senses and repent. Consider what we                     
read in the following verses:                                                   
                                                                                
"Open rebuke is better than secret love."                                       
Proverbs 27:5, KJV                                                              
                                                                                



"Them that sin rebuke before all, that others also may                          
fear."                                                                          
1 Timothy 5:20, KJV                                                             
                                                                                
"Brethren, if any of you do err from the truth, and one                         
convert him; Let him know, that he which converteth the                         
sinner from the error of his way shall save a soul from                         
death, and shall hide a multitude of sins."                                     
James 5:19-20, KJV                                                              
                                                                                
Jesus Rebukes Apostles Due to Errors                                            
------------------------------------                                            
                                                                                
Even Jesus did not hesitate to rebuke His own Disciples when                    
they were in error. Such was the case when He had to rebuke                     
Peter, because Peter did not want the Lord to die. There was                    
also the occasion where the Apostles wanted to call fire down                   
from the sky, because the people of a certain village did not                   
want to receive Christ into their midst. Recall also the time                   
that the Disciples tried to prevent the children from coming                    
near to Jesus. Jesus was again irked and rebuked them, as we                    
see by the following verses:                                                    
                                                                                
"From that time forth began Jesus to shew unto his disciples,                   
how that he must go unto Jerusalem, and suffer many things of                   
the elders and chief priests and scribes, and be killed, and                    
be raised again the third day. Then Peter took him, and began                   
to rebuke him, saying, Be it far from thee, Lord: this shall                    
not be unto thee. But he turned, and said unto Peter, Get                       
thee behind me, Satan: thou art an offence unto me: for thou                    
savourest not the things that be of God, but those that be of                   
men."                                                                           
Matthew 16:21-23, KJV                                                           
                                                                                
"And he began to teach them, that the Son of man must suffer                    
many things, and be rejected of the elders, and of the chief                    
priests, and scribes, and be killed, and after three days                       
rise again. And he spake that saying openly. And Peter took                     
him, and began to rebuke him. But when he had turned about                      
and looked on his disciples, he rebuked Peter, saying, Get                      
thee behind me, Satan: for thou savourest not the things that                   
be of God, but the things that be of men."                                      
Mark 8:31-33, KJV                                                               
                                                                                
"And it came to pass, when the time was come that he should                     
be received up, he stedfastly set his face to go to                             
Jerusalem, And sent messengers before his face: and they                        
went, and entered into a village of the Samaritans, to make                     
ready for him. And they did not receive him, because his face                   
was as though he would go to Jerusalem. And when his                            
disciples James and John saw this, they said, Lord, wilt thou                   
that we command fire to come down from heaven, and consume                      
them, even as Elias did? But he turned, and rebuked them, and                   
said, Ye know not what manner of spirit ye are of. For the                      
Son of man is not come to destroy men's lives, but to save                      
them. And they went to another village."                                        
Luke 9:51-56, KJV                                                               
                                                                                
"Then were there brought unto him little children, that he                      
should put his hands on them, and pray: and the disciples                       
rebuked them. But Jesus said, Suffer little children, and                       
forbid them not, to come unto me: for of such is the kingdom                    



of heaven. And he laid his hands on them, and departed                          
thence."                                                                        
Matthew 19:13-15, KJV                                                           
                                                                                
"And they brought young children to him, that he should touch                   
them: and his disciples rebuked those that brought them. But                    
when Jesus saw it, he was much displeased, and said unto                        
them, Suffer the little children to come unto me, and forbid                    
them not: for of such is the kingdom of God. Verily I say                       
unto you, Whosoever shall not receive the kingdom of God as a                   
little child, he shall not enter therein. And he took them up                   
in his arms, put his hands upon them, and blessed them."                        
Mark 10:13-16, KJV                                                              
                                                                                
"And they brought unto him also infants, that he would touch                    
them: but when his disciples saw it, they rebuked them. But                     
Jesus called them unto him, and said, Suffer little children                    
to come unto me, and forbid them not: for of such is the                        
kingdom of God. Verily I say unto you, Whosoever shall not                      
receive the kingdom of God as a little child shall in no wise                   
enter therein."                                                                 
Luke 18:15-17, KJV                                                              
                                                                                
Not only that, but as we saw earlier, Jesus did not hesitate                    
to expose the false prophets either. The Lord and the Apostle                   
Paul both referred to them as ravening wolves. As such, we                      
should not be afraid to do the same thing today either when                     
it becomes necessary. In my opinion, it does become necessary                   
when their errors can have such a profound negative effect on                   
the overall perception of our Christian faith.                                  
                                                                                
No Malicious Intent But Deceived by Pride                                       
-----------------------------------------                                       
                                                                                
As I noted earlier, in most cases, the people who make these                    
mistakes are probably sincere, dedicated Christians. They are                   
not trying to mislead people on purpose. I don't believe that                   
there is malicious intent on their part. As we have seen, the                   
problem is that they have become deceived, quite possibly as                    
a result of their own pride and ego; although to be fair, this                  
is not always the case. Thus, they become convinced in their                    
heart that the Lord has revealed certain things to them, when                   
maybe He really hasn't. Let's not forget that Satan knows the                   
Scriptures. He can quote verses to us, exactly as he did with                   
the Lord in Matthew chapter four. That is a rather unsettling                   
thought, isn't it?                                                              
                                                                                
Satan is a Deceiver and False Angel of Light                                    
--------------------------------------------                                    
                                                                                
So you see, that is one reason why misguided false prophets                     
become convinced that they are preaching the truth. Satan is                    
so crafty that he can even deceive the most well-meaning and                    
dedicated Christian; if we are not extremely careful, and                       
remain very close to the Lord. If there is one thing that I                     
hope that you learn from this series, it is that we all need                    
to be very careful regarding saying "Thus saith the Lord", or                   
"The Lord told me", or "The Lord showed me", because maybe it                   
wasn't really the Lord at all. Maybe it was really the Prince                   
of Darkness -- Satan himself -- posing as an angel of light.                    
As we read earlier:                                                             
                                                                                



"And no marvel; for Satan himself is transformed into an                        
angel of light."                                                                
2 Corinthians 11:14, KJV                                                        
                                                                                
Be Slow to Speak and Make Predictions                                           
-------------------------------------                                           
                                                                                
For those of my readers who may feel the urge to proclaim                       
yourselves Prophets and Apostles, I urge you to carefully                       
consider the wisdom that is contained in the following group                    
of verses:                                                                      
                                                                                
"In the multitude of words there wanteth not sin: but he                        
that refraineth his lips is wise."                                              
Proverbs 10:19, KJV                                                             
                                                                                
"Be not rash with thy mouth, and let not thine heart be                         
hasty to utter any thing before God: for God is in heaven,                      
and thou upon earth: therefore let thy words be few."                           
Ecclesiastes 5:2, KJV                                                           
                                                                                
"A fool uttereth all his mind: but a wise man keepeth it in                     
till afterwards."                                                               
Proverbs 29:11, KJV                                                             
                                                                                
"For by thy words thou shalt be justified, and by thy words                     
thou shalt be condemned."                                                       
Matthew 12:37, KJV                                                              
                                                                                
"Nay but, O man, who art thou that repliest against God?                        
Shall the thing formed say to him that formed it, Why hast                      
thou made me thus?"                                                             
Romans 9:20, KJV                                                                
                                                                                
"Wherefore, my beloved brethren, let every man be swift to                      
hear, slow to speak, slow to wrath:"                                            
James 1:19, KJV                                                                 
                                                                                
In a word, if you really want to spare yourself from some                       
unnecessary future embarrassment, then simply follow the                        
wise advice that is contained in the previous verses, and                       
keep your mouth shut, unless you are absolutely certain that                    
a prophecy or prediction is of the Lord, and not just from                      
your own mind, ego, vanity or even from Satan the deceiver                      
and the Father of Lies himself. Please remember that once                       
you publish something on the Internet, whether it happens to                    
be a video, or a blog entry, or a full-length article, or a                     
photograph, if enough people like it, it will spread rapidly                    
like wildfire all over the place. As a result, you won't be                     
able to retrieve every instance of it, no matter how hard                       
you try, and no matter for how long you try. If you decide                      
later that you got something wrong and were in error, and                       
other people discover your error, you may just have to live                     
with the embarrassing consequences of your original action                      
when you first published it. You have been warned.                              
                                                                                
Closing Remarks                                                                 
---------------                                                                 
                                                                                
With these thoughts I will bring this series to a close. I                      
trust that you have found it informative and enlightening,                      
and I pray that it has been a blessing in your life. If you                     



have an account with Facebook, Twitter or Google+, I would                      
really appreciate if you would take the time to click on the                    
corresponding link that is found on this page. Thanks so                        
much, and may God bless you abundantly!                                         
                                                                                
For additional information, you may want to refer to the                        
list of reading resources below which were also mentioned in                    
this series, or which are related to this series, and which                     
are likewise located on the Endtime Prophecy Net web server.                    
                                                                                
2012: New Age Deception and Psychobabble                                        
Age of Deception, Age of Delusion                                               
Alien Life, Extrasolar Planets And Universal Atonement                          
Biblical Cafeteria, or the Whole Course?                                        
Elijah: Where Are the True Prophets of God?                                     
Humility in Our Understanding of God's Word                                     
Modern False Prophets and Worldly Ecumenism                                     
Sorry . . . Jesus is Not Coming at Any Moment!                                  
The Office of a Prophet                                                         
The Misguided End of the World Predictions of Harold Camping                    
The Nibiru, Planet X, Wormwood Controversy                                      
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